DOMESTIC VIOLENCE IN TIMOR-LESTE: A REVIEW OF THE EFFECTIVENESS OF POLICY INTERVENTIONS

MARILIA DA SILVA ALVES

Thesis Submitted to Flinders University in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Master of International Development

College of Humanities, Arts and Social Sciences Flinders University 19 June 2021

Table of Contents

List of Figures	4
List of Table	5
Declaration	6
Abstract	7
Acknowledgements	9
List of Abbreviations	11
Chapter 1. Introduction	14
1.1. Background	14
1.2. Research Question, Aim and Objective	16
1.3. Thesis Structure	16
Chapter 2. Literature Review on Domestic Violence	20
2.1. Defining Domestic Violence	20
2.2. Domestic Violence as Human Rights Violation	23
2.3. The Nature of Domestic Violence	24
2.4. The Impact of Domestic Violence	26
2.5. Policy Interventions	
2.6. Conclusion	31
Chapter 3. Domestic Violence in Timor-Leste	33
3.1 Context Background	33
3.2. The Prevalence of Domestic Violence in Timor-Leste	34
3.3 The Nature of Violence, Root Causes and Contributing Factors	35
3.4. Perceptions and Attitudes towards Domestic Violence in Timorese Society	37
3.5. Domestic Violence as a Development Challenge in Timor-Leste	
3.6. Conclusion	40
Chapter 4. Policy Responses to Domestic Violence in Timor-Leste	42
4.1. Legal Framework	42

4.2. The National Action Plan on Gender-Based Violence
4.3. Initiatives and Interventions Responding to DV in Timor- Leste
4.4. Nabilan Program on Ending Violence Against Women
4.5. Conclusion
Chapter 5. Review the Effectiveness of the Policy Interventions on Domestic Violence51
5.1. Overview of the Main Pillars and Strategic Focus of the National Action Plan on Gender
Based Violence 2012-2016
5.1.1 Prevention Pillar
5.1.2 Protection/Victim Service
5.1.3. Access to Justice
5.1.4 Coordination, Monitoring and Evaluation
5.2. The Implementation of NAP-GBV 2012-2014, How Effective has it been?
5.3. The Challenges and the Gaps Encountered in the Implementation of the Intervention61
5.4. The Second Phase of NAP–GBV 2017–2021
5.5. Conclusion
Chapter 6 Conclusion
Appendix 1: Logical Framework NAP – GBV 2012-2014
Appendix 2: Logical Framework NAP-GBV 2017 – 2021
References

List of Figures

Figure 2.1. The Power and Control Wheel	23
Figure 3.1. Lifetime and 12 Months Prevalence of Violence Against Women	32
Figure 5.1. Strategic Focus and Result of NAP-GBV 2012-2014	52
Figure 5.2. What Makes NAPs Work	54
Figure 5.3. Budget of NAP-GBV 2012-2014	.55
Figure 5.4. NAP-GBV Coordination Mechanism and Roles of Agencies	.57
Figure 5.5. NAP-GBV 2017-2021 Pillars and Areas of Focus	. 62
Figure 5.6. Comparison of Urgent Medical Care 2015 and 2019	. 63

List of Table

Declaration

I certify that this thesis represents my own original work towards this degree and to the best of my knowledge and belief, contains no material that has previously been submitted for a degree or diploma at this University or any other institution, except where due acknowledgement is made.

Marilia da Silva Alves

Abstract

In the past two decades, various studies have shown the increase of Gender-Based Violence (GBV), particularly domestic violence in Timor-Leste. The alarming trends of GBV tolerance in Timorese society still exist even after the promulgation of the Law Against Domestic Violence (LADV) in 2010 and the adoption of its three years National Action Plan (NAP-GBV) 2012-2014. The study of domestic violence has tended to focus on the description of its complexities, the nature, and the consequences of the violence to women, children, and society in general. The research on evaluating the service provision and attitude changes in society towards domestic violence is meagre. Using published and unpublished sources this thesis investigates the effectiveness of government policy intervention on domestic violence in Timor-Leste focusing on the implementation of NAP-GBV 2012-2014. The NAP-GBV is an integrated approach that provides a framework to establish strategic, coordinated, and long-term effort fighting against GBV in Timor-Leste. Different government ministries and institutions, national and international NGOs, and service providers have been involved in supporting and executing the programs and activities outlined in the NAP-GBV. The Action Plan is composed of four main pillars: prevention, service provision, access to legal formalities and monitoring and evaluation. It aims to deter the violence before it occurs through awareness-raising, education, and economic empowerment, provide accessible service to victims of violence, hold perpetrators to account, and ensure effective evaluation.

This thesis critically scrutinises the implementation of the NAP-GBV using the United Nations Entity for Women (UN Women) guidelines on effective NAP as an analysis framework. By researching evaluation reports commissioned by the government on the NAP-GBV 2012-2014 and other reports from NGOs service providers, this thesis examines how the policy was evaluated and how different stakeholders collaborated to achieve the plan's outcomes, as well as identifying gaps and challenges encountered. The thesis finds that the government evaluation report suggests that the goals of NAP-GBV were generally achieved. Domestic violence is now being considered as a public offence within Timorese society, and more cases are brought to criminal justice systems according to the Law Against Domestic Violence. However, there were challenges and gaps that need to be addressed to reduce domestic violence in Timor-Leste. These include the limitations of professional staff in the social, justice and health sector responding to domestic violence, lack of financial and human resources in relevant ministries to execute the Action Plan, and lack of coordination,

monitoring, and evaluation systems. Effective collaboration is essential, and the role of individuals representing key implementing institutions is influential in the success of the interventions. The evaluation report also shows the lack of intervention on perpetrators rehabilitation mechanisms to reduce recidivism. Hence, the adoption of specific measures such as Cognitive Behavioural Therapy (CBT) in dealing with the perpetrator is important to consider in the future NAP. Further research on enablers and inhibitors of evidence-based practice in interventions related to domestic violence planning and program design is very important to the efforts of tackling domestic violence in Timor-Leste.

Acknowledgements

I would like to acknowledge the Kaurna people as the traditional custodians of this land where this thesis was written. I acknowledge their traditions, culture, and knowledge, and recognise their continuing connection to land, water, and community.

Completing this research thesis has been a life-changing and profoundly humbling journey. Throughout all stages of this work, I've been guided by a sense of honour for individuals who are victims and survivors of domestic violence around the world, especially in Timor-Leste. Above all, I devoted this thesis to the silent victims and survivors of domestic violence, and hope that my work will one day be contributed to help to eliminate this form of human suffering.

I would like to convey my heartfelt gratitude to my thesis supervisor, Professor Susanne Schech, forher tremendous support throughout the completion of this thesis. Her advice, encouragement and suggestions were invaluable in keeping me on track, and her patience and guidance offered much-needed inspiration. Without her support, I would not have been able to finish this thesis. Also, I'd like to thank all my lectures at Flinders University for providing me with knowledge and insightful ideas that helped me developed this thesis.

I am also thankful to the Australian government for providing me the opportunity to study in Australia. I have gained academic, professional, and social-cultural experiences through invaluable support, collaboration, friendship, from the Australia Awards team here in Australia and WDPTL team in Dili. All your support helps me overcome all obstacles in this journey, and for that, I will be forever grateful.

Finally, to my loved ones, my mother, my husband Marco, my gorgeous children Moreno, Milano, and Milena, my sisters, brothers, family, and friends, thank you for always believing in my dream and supporting me wholeheartedly. All of you have encouraged me to fight for my ideals, to believe in myself even in the darkest of times, and to strive for the advancement of justice. To my late father, you will always be in my heart, your love and spirit inspired me to direct all my actions by the values of empathy, respect, and honesty. "The most authentic thing about us is our capacity to create, to overcome, to endure, to transform, to love and to be greater than our suffering."

—Ben Okri

List of Abbreviations

Abbreviations	Term
ADB	Asian Development Bank
ALFELA	Legal Aid for Women and Children
CAVR	Commission for Reception, Truth and Reconciliation Timor-Leste
CEDAW	Convention on the Elimination of Violence against Women
CSO	Civil Society Organisation
DFAT	Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade
DHS	Demographic and Health Survey
DV	Domestic Violence
EVAW	Ending Violence Against Women
FOKUPERS	Forum Communication for Timorese Women
GDP	Gross Domestic Product
JSMP	Judicial System Monitoring Program
LADV	Law Against Domestic Violence
MSS	Ministry of Social Solidarity
NAP-GBV	National Action Plan on Gender-Based Violence
NGO	Non-governmental Organization
NSD	National Statistics Directorate
PDHJ	Ombudsman of Human Rights and Justice
PRADET	Psychosocial Recovery and Development in East Timor
SDGs	Sustainable Development Goals

SEM	Secretary of State for the Support and Socio-Economic Promotion of Women
SEPI	Secretary State for Promotion Equality
UN	United Nations
UN Women	United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women
UNDP	United Nations Development Program
UNFPA	United Nations Population Fund
WHO	World Health Organisation World Health Organisation

Chapter 1. Introduction

1.1. Background

Domestic violence is a widespread and serious problem that causes enormous harm to individuals, families, and communities. Globally, one in three women (30%) or about 736 million, have suffered from sexual or physical violence in their lifetime (WHO, 2013). In Timor-Leste, Domestic Violence (DV) remains a serious concern where 33% of women have experienced physical or sexual violence in their lifetime, and of those, 81% have experienced a repeated incident (GDS, 2016). Despite the urgency and the severity of the problems, few coordinated efforts have been made to address this issue, leaving many victims of violence unaware of their rights and what they can do to stop their sufferings. Moreover, failing to stop the circle of violence and its root causes, means that DV and other forms of Gender-Based Violence (GBV) will keep on repeating themselves with the new generation. Patriarchal beliefs, customs and practices often rule, compromising women's rights and freedom, resulting in the high occurrence of domestic violence and other gender-based violence (ADB, 2014). The prevalence of DV has increased alarmingly and poses a considerable long-term impact on socio-economic costs, personal security, and significant costs for the country's economy, and other key sectors such as healthcare and the criminal justice system (WHO, 2013). Therefore, this study aims to critically examine the effectiveness of attempts to prevent abuse and alleviate the impact of violence suffered by victims or survivors. A multi-pronged approach is essential to contribute to eradicating the violence (Yogaratnam, 2012). To eradicate DV, a multistakeholder accountability approach is required, which involves monitoring State and non-State actors for compliance and including them as direct responsibility bearers for prevention, protection, and transformation (Manjoo, 2013). According to the Duluth model evidence from DV services, a coordinated response to DV will lead to the achievements of effective outcomes (Duluth Center, 2015).

Feminist understandings of domestic violence emphasise the use of violence to maintain control over the woman in the intimate relationship, including physical, psychological, sexual, and economic abuse which serve to "undermine a woman's autonomy and limit her power in the relationship" (Chalk and King, 1998, p.37). According to feminist theory, particularly radical feminist, social structures support the inequalities towards women in society leading to perpetuating the dominance of males (Dobash, 1979; Day et al., 2009).

Feminists argue that patriarchal prejudices exist in social structures such as the labour market, tax system, judicial system, and welfare system, and that men are favoured or facilitated by these mechanisms, which ultimately reinforce male violence. Gendered power relations are the basis of patriarchy, and this concept is used by feminist theorist to explain why males are violent towards women in the household (Wendt and Zannettino, 2014). In a patriarchal society like Timor-Leste, partner abuse is often considered as a private matter and a normal aspect of marriage. There is a term in the local language "bikan kanuru baku malu" (Plate and spoon hit each other) which reflects the normalisation of domestic violence in Timorese society (Alves et al., 2009). Women are expected to perform domestic chores and are often not involved in the decision making within the household and the public sphere. Drawing from the feminist theory, domestic violence occurs as a consequence of traditional gender-role expectations and gender power imbalances in a patriarchal society (Arnull & Stewart, 2021). This conceptual framework is reflected in current interventions where the analysis of social and historical DV has been instrumental in the formulation of ideas, program structures and goals to challenge gender power inequalities. It advocates for State intervention in the private realm, such as domestic violence through the adoption of legislation and regulatory measures in compliance with international human rights obligations (Nakray, 2013; Houston, 2014).

In Timor-Leste, domestic violence law came into effect in 2010, followed by adoption of a three-year National Action Plan on Gender-Based Violence (NAP-GBV) for 2012-2014 which was then extended until 2016. The plan is composed of four pillars: victim service, prevention of violence, prosecution, and monitoring and evaluation (Government of Timor-Leste, 2017). However, according to Graydon (2016), the evaluation of the implementation has proven to be very slow. In 2017 the government launched a second revision of the NAP GBV for 2017-2021 to include more comprehensive intervention, lessons learned and best practice in tackling DV in Timor-Leste (The Government of Timor-Leste, 2017). These actions were also supported by international organisations such as the Australian government, UN Agencies and the European Union as well as local Non-Government Organisation (DFAT, 2018). Despite significant financial and human resources contributions from relevant stakeholders, large gaps in programming across all sectors persist. These gaps include, firstly, the lack of reliable data collection and management systems and secondly, the limited service and facilitation for victims of violence, such as shelters, transit houses and health examinations. Meanwhile the number of cases increased over time, while there was a lack of funding and professional staff to implement the Action Plan as well as poor coordination, monitoring and

evaluation (Noronha, 2015). Third, there was a lack of policy implementation on health, psychosocial, security and protection for the victims due to human resource shortages, inadequate funds and weak monitoring and evaluation systems (TAF, 2016).

Therefore, this study, will analyse the effectiveness of policy intervention in addressing DV in Timor-Leste by using the UN Women guidelines on effective NAP to investigate the implementation of the NAP-GBV 2012-2014 with the focus on how the policy was evaluated and the collaboration among relevant stakeholders, as well as to identify the gaps and challenges need to be addressed.

1.2. Research Question, Aim and Objective

The question that needs to be addressed by this study is:

How effective are the policies and interventions in addressing Domestic Violence in Timor-Leste?

The research aims to review the evidence regarding the effect of domestic violence programs focusing on the analysis of the effectiveness of the four pillars of NAP-GBV to curb domestic violence, and to provide recommendations for possible redesign of the program priorities to target areas of intervention needed to be effectively responding to the problems.

The objectives of the research are:

Objective 1: To analyse the current situation of domestic violence in the context of Timor-Leste: the nature of violence, the root causes and contributing factors.

Objective 2: To analyse the prevalence and the impact of domestic violence in the context of Timor-Leste.

Objective 3: To review the evidence regarding the effect of domestic violence program focusing on the analysis of the effectiveness the four pillars of NAP-GBV to curb domestic violence.

1.3. Thesis Structure

Chapter two identifies the state of knowledge about domestic violence by assessing the main theoretical approach for DV focusing on the analysis of DV through feminist conceptual framework where males are using violence to exert power, control, and authority over women due to patriarchal beliefs that perpetuate oppression towards women in society. The chapter

discusses challenges the perception that DV is private matters and reframes it as a human rights problem and a public concern that requires State actions to respond to, prevent and eradicate.

Chapter three investigates the DV issue in the specific context of Timor-Leste by looking at the type of violence, the risk factors associated with the DV problems, the prevalence and its consequences to women and the development of the country. Drawing upon the feminist perspectives on DV discussed in chapter 2, this chapter examines the association between unequal gender power relations, patriarchal systems as the legacy of colonisation and occupation, and the increased prevalence of DV against women in the country.

Chapter four makes an argument about the obligation of the State under international and national legal frameworks in undertaking the special measures responding to domestic violence in Timor-Leste to ensure the fulfilment of victim's rights to justice and recuperation. The chapter will focus on the Law Against Domestic Violence (LADV), the National Action Plan on Gender-Based Violence 2012-2014 and other initiatives undertaken to address DV and other GBV issues in Timor-Leste. The chapter also considers the roles of civil society organisations, and the cooperation of international agencies and the Timorese government to successfully implement the NAP-GBV, promoting human rights, women's social and economic status, and gender justice.

Chapter five analyses the effectiveness of the policy interventions aimed at tackling domestic violence problems in Timor-Leste. It considers the progress of the implementation of NAP-GBV 2012-2014, and the gaps and challenges encountered by key relevant ministries and service providers in the implementation of five main pillars of the National Action Plan of Gender-Based Violence 2012-2014 (the analysis will cover 2012-2016 as the time frame was extended until 2016). The chapter will explore how the policy operates in responding to the issue by analysing various reports, especially the government evaluation of the actions, NGOs service providers reports, and other research reports devoted to the review of the efficiency of the interventions. The focused analysis of this chapter is on the collaboration among different stakeholders in the implementation of the NAP-GBV and how the program was evaluated to identify lessons learned for the next phase of the NAP 2017-2021. Chapter five will also discuss some new approaches or changes in the second phase of the actions, and why these approaches are considered important to be included in the intervention's programs.

Chapter six concludes the thesis with a discussion of the review of the implementation of the policy interventions and the information obtained in the previous chapters. The chapter summarises the thesis' contribution to understanding the DV policy response for DV and discusses tangible procedures that can be adopted and implemented by the State, as well as other stakeholders, to prevent and respond to DV. It also describes the limitations of this study and provides recommendations for future research required to inform improvements in the policy and its implementation.

Chapter 2. Literature Review on Domestic Violence

This chapter establishes the basic important aspects of the thesis argument. First, defining domestic violence from legal, human rights and feminist perspectives. It then discusses the understandings of the nature of domestic violence, the consequences and the scope of domestic violence dealt with in this research. Through the analysis of multidisciplinary literature related to the understandings of domestic violence, this chapter suggests the adoption of analysis of domestic violence as an exposition of the unequal relationship between men and women due to patriarchal attitudes and conservative beliefs and practices, reinforcing male domination that causes physical, psychological, sexual, and economic harm to the victims. It also examines feminist critiques of private-public dichotomies relevant to the urgency of recognition of domestic violence as a serious public concern and human rights issue. In addition, it also discusses the interventions needed concerning the success in reframing gender-based violence in international human rights law as a human rights violation that mandates responsibility for the State to take specific measures in terms of policies and strategies to address domestic violence problems.

2.1. Defining Domestic Violence

Definitions of domestic violence are socially constructed based on the specific place and context. They are dynamic and developed throughout the common understanding and shaped by the distribution of power and interests (Jasinski, 2001). This reflects how different societies have different perceptions towards violence and power distribution among men and women. Feminists define domestic violence based on the understandings of women's experience of violence supported by evidence-based research which underpins the issue to help extend the conceptualisation of domestic violence as an assault that causes physical, psychological, and sexual harm as an impact of coercive, controlling behaviours and use of threats or physical force (Anderson and Umberson, 2001). The feminist perspective is supported by cross-cultural studies on ethnography which demonstrate that violence towards women is more prevalent in male dominated cultures and sub-cultures where men dominate decision making, and women are assigned subservient gender roles (WHO 2002, Heise 1998). The feminist analysis of domestic violence is centred on patriarchal attitudes, traditional gender roles and practices that reinforce male authorities and structural parties that inhibit women in accessing resources

(Ragavan et al., 2014). It is critical to consider various perspectives on domestic violence in order to achieve successful government policy intervention in preventative, social service, and legal alternatives for addressing domestic violence (Susmitha, 2016). Different terms used to explain domestic violence such as "wife-beating", "intimate partner violence", and "gender-based domestic violence" refer to the power relationship between current, former, or separated spouses, cohabitants, boyfriends, girlfriends, or same-sex partners (Lawson 2013:4). For this thesis, domestic violence will not be discussed under these terms but will be limited to: "physical, sexual, or psychological harm, economic violence based on Law no 7/2010, Law Against Domestic Violence" (as implemented in Timor-Leste (DRTL, 2010). Domestic violence is broadly defined as

Any act or a result of an act or acts committed in a family context, with or without cohabitation, by a family member against any other family member, where there exists influence, notably physical or economic, of one over another in the family relationship, which results in or may result in harm or physical, sexual or psychological suffering, economic violence, including threats such as acts of intimidation, insults, bodily assault, coercion, harassment, or deprivation of liberty (Article 2(1), DRTL, 2010).

In Timor-Leste, domestic violence is considered a public offence, which means that the State has an obligation in investigation and prosecuting of the crimes, whether the victim files a complaint or not (Yogaratnam, 2014). Emphasising the power imbalance in these core definitions contextualises domestic violence as a type of gender-based violence which involves abuse of power, coercive patterns, controlling behaviour to maintain dominance, and criminal acts. It acknowledges that domestic violence could be perpetrated by females or males in a heterosexual relationship, as well as in same-sex relationships, including ex-partners (Bailey, 2010). This Law assigned a mandate to the government to establish a National Action Plan in Timor-Leste to ensure a mechanism for protection prevention, and legal assistance to combat gender-based violence (The Asia Foundation, 2016).

As the Timorese law on domestic violence placed domestic violence in the realm of the public sphere, it challenged previous conceptions of domestic violence case as private matter and encouraged society to report the cases when they occur (TAF, 2016). Concerning the divide between the private and the public domain, feminist scholars and activists argue that "the personal is political" and have critiqued this so-called public-private dichotomy using different approaches to explain that such division could pose an adverse effect on women (Bailey, 2010).

The phrase "the personal is political" has emerged from the essay written by Carol Hanish in 1970. She criticised the distinction made to consciousness-raising groups as "personal" therapy sessions. She argued that distinguishing the private from the public domain resulted in victimblaming where women are blamed for their so-called personal problems in the household, and that required them to change the way response to these problems. Thus, she contended that 'political' also applied to the situation of women within a home, not solely in the public sphere. This is reflected in consideration of domestic violence as a public crime under the Timorese Law Against Domestic Violence. As Timor-Leste is a country where the patriarchal system is deeply imbedded in the society, the State has to intervene in the home arena, which many regards as "private", to propel the effectiveness of the efforts combating domestic violence. Citing radical feminist Catharine MacKinnon, Miccio (2005) points out that domination towards women occurs in every area of their lives; thus, women's personal relations in the home are regarded as political. She emphasised that all interactions that men and women have are an institutionalisation of power relationships that are pertinent for political analysis. Male supremacy is exercised in the home through marriage relationships and domestic work distribution and childbearing.

The subordination of women is most of the time reinforced by physical, emotional, and sexual violence which makes women and children left unprotected in their home. As a result, if the public/private distinction is constructed in such a way that family relationships are not regulated by the state (Pateman, 1983 cited in Gavison 1992), domestic violence victims who have no power to reveal their case and, isolated at home, are more likely to personalise the violence experienced, blame themself and tolerate the violence perpetrated. The woman might think that she can only stop the violence if she can overcome her weaknesses. However, if she engages in a discussion outside her house with others that might experience abuses, she may see the problem more broadly in a different picture. Hence, feminist scholars rejected the "personal is political" concept that considered domestic violence as a private matter that should be kept inside the home. Rather, they argued that domestic violence results from political disempowerment towards women as a class; thus, proper political analysis and deregulation is required (Bailey, 2010). Moreover, domestic violence is also considered as a human rights problem.

2.2. Domestic Violence as Human Rights Violation

Based on the concept that gender-based violence is a result of gender inequality, feminist critiques succeeded in establishing recognition of gender-based violence as a human rights violation. The coming into effect of the Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) in 1981 has shown the feminist critiques on the exclusion of women's experience of violence in the 'private sphere' have gradually made progress in having gender-based violence, including domestic violence, formally recognised in the international human rights frameworks (Naazneen et al., 2019, p.50). CEDAW acknowledge the importance of creating the conditions for women to enjoy their human rights through affirmative measures as well as addressing the disadvantages facing women in their life (McQuigg, 2016). These conditions included the general recommendation no. 19 of the CEDAW committee which recognised gender-based violence as a form of discrimination and assigned responsibility to State parties to take positive measures to fully implement the convention to eliminate all forms of violence against women (UN CEDAW, 1992). The three other important milestones in establishment of a human rights framework in addressing domestic violence, included the adoption of the Declaration on the Elimination of Violence Against Women, the establishment of the Human Rights Commission's condemnation of gender-based violence, and the appointment of a Special Rapporteur on violence against women (Nazneen et al., 2019, p.51).

Considering domestic violence as a gender and human rights issue which shifted the private sphere to the public is a critical step in a society that perceived domestic violence as a private matter (Amirthalingam, 2005). A human rights framework highlights that domestic violence in its various forms is regarded as a violation of human rights and freedom (United Nations 1993 cited in Amirthalingam, 2005), which shifts the responsibility for preventing it from the private to the public domain not merely for the rehabilitation of the perpetrator and victim, but also to protect and promote public health, awareness and education, and gender equality more broadly (Walker, 1999). According to (Hilder and Bettinson, 2016) even though the implementation remains problematic, the conceptualisation of domestic violence as a human rights violation has potential contribution towards the movement of combating domestic violence. The authors argue that adopting human rights discourse in domestic violence has reinforced the recognition of domestic violence as a serious public concern. Also, it recognises the victims as individuals who should be protected under law and other national

mechanisms in addressing harm caused by domestic violence. Thus, a human rights discourse can be used as an essential tool to urge government in adopting further policies and intervention, and advance national strategies responding to domestic violence issues.

2.3. The Nature of Domestic Violence

The model adopted to understand the nature of domestic violence (Figure 2.1) helps classify types of abuse. The Power and Control Wheel was developed by women participating in the Domestic Abuse Intervention Project (DAIP) in Duluth, Minnesota and is recognised as the Duluth model (Cunningham et al. 1998; Healey et al., 1998).

Figure 2.1: The Power and Control Wheel

Figure removed due to copyright restriction.

Source: Dasgupta, 1999

The model (Figure 2.1) provides a comprehensive framework for understanding the typical patterns of violent and abusive behaviour, which are used by the perpetrator to establish

and reinforce control over household members (Dasgupta, 1999). Often women experience more than one type of violence, such as sexual and physical violence, psychological violence, economic abuse, using children, and abusive minimisation, negation, and victim-blaming. The power/control wheel used to map the dynamics of systematic abuse by men towards female partners could be adapted to the analysis of other abusive relationships (Muehlenhard & Kimes 1999). The authors argue that mostly victims of domestic violence experience some power and wheel control combinations as follows:

- Economic abuse: the perpetrator takes control over family finances, money earned by victims and the expenditures. In some cases, victims are not allowed to work outside home, victims are prevented from finding jobs or if the victims have a job all earnings are controlled by the perpetrator.
- Coercion and threats; the perpetrator tries to threaten to harm the victims and other family members or sometimes threats of suicide.
- Intimidation: the abuser may intimidate victims by destroying property or using weapons as a means of frightening victims.
- Emotional abuse: including insults, constant criticism, using specific name calling to humiliate and degrade victim's self-confidence.
- Isolation: the abuser tries different ways to isolate victims from family and friends. Victim's movements are controlled by abuser, for example not allowed to make phone calls or leave home without permission, thus victim cannot find help or escape from the abuser.
- Minimizing, denying, blaming; the perpetrators may try to deny their violent act and often blame the victims for provoking the violent behaviour.
- Using Children to maintain control over the victims; the perpetrator sometimes threatens to kidnap or harm the children or make victims feel guilty for leaving the abusive relationship and worrying about loss of child custody.
- Using Male Privilege to control and make decisions within the households and often the perpetrator treat victims like a servant.

Hence, the power and control help to understand complexities of the nature of domestic violence and how the perpetrator uses different tactics to gain power and control over victims.

This knowledge could provide useful insight in designing an intervention program targeting the perpetrator's behavioural changes as well primary prevention efforts.

In domestic violence, there are numerous sorts of violence (Krantz, at al., 2004): physical violence, which causes physical pain, severe injuries, and, in some cases, death. According to surveys, globally, between 10% and 60% of women have experienced physical abuse at some point in their lives by an intimate partner. Different figures show gender relations vary and should be analysed according to the cultural context in which it developed. Feminist intersectional scholarship suggests social inequalities and power relationships are constructed differently based on specific context, place, and communities (Wendt and Zannettino, 2020). Emotional abuse often results in anxiety, low of self-esteem and, stress, and sexual and economic abuse can occur within or outside of a marriage, and offenders typically use force, threat, and exploitation. Domestic violence can also involve financial abuse, through which perpetrators seek to maintain control over economic resources by intentionally creating financial dependency, withholding access to money, and impeding access the employment as described in figure 2.1 specifically on economic pattern of violence (Missouri Commission against Domestic and Sexual Violence, 2012).

2.4. The Impact of Domestic Violence

Domestic violence is a worldwide issue which occurs in different settings across social economy, culture, race, and class circumstances. According to WHO (2013) 35% of women across the globe have experienced either physical and/or sexual intimate partner violence or non-partner sexual violence. Domestic violence is deeply entrenched in society and poses serious impacts on economic and social status, women's health, and wellbeing in the short, medium, and long-term (Susmitha, 2016). It also has significant costs on individuals, healthcare services, criminal justice, and society in general in terms of economic cost in loss of production (Taket and Crisp, 2017). In societies that uphold the structure of patriarchal power with determined roles of gender, often women are faced difficulties in protecting themselves as well as hardly ascertaining support from family and society if their partners become violent. Most of the time women are blamed for the violence against them. Husbands who commit violence towards their wives or partners often feel that they are exercising a right to teach their wives, and maintaining their family in good order (WHO, 2001). In addition, DV not merely cause physical harm, but it also undermines the victim's wellbeing socially,

economically, psychologically, and spiritually, and negatively affects the perpetrator and the society in general. Moreover, it also causes serious consequences to the reproductive and sexual health of women. These consequences include injuries, problems with gynaecological conditions, temporary or permanent disabilities, severe trauma, and depression that could lead to suicide. A study by Taft et al. (2015) found that violence had a significant impact on reproductive health of women and child mortality in Timor-Leste. Likewise, Meiksin et al., (2015) examined women's data (n=2951) from Demographic and Health Survey found a connection between domestic violence and unwanted pregnancy among rural women which is led to infant morbidity and mortality. These negative outcomes also affect family, community, and nation. Family life disruption, such as divorce or separation, also it has tremendous impact on children, including neglect, destitution, and lack of trust in the institution of the family. Thus, these sequelae not only impair individual quality of life, but also have continuous impact on social cohesiveness (WHO, 2001).

Women's physical and mental disorder over both the short-term and long-term can interrupt, or inhibit, their full participation in education and employment opportunities often resulting in economic dependence and poverty. A study conducted by Nata Duvvury, Patricia Carney, and Nguyen Huu (2013) carefully assessing the economic effects of violence against women with a specific case study of Vietnam, found that violence against women, including DV carries consequential cost to women victims of violence, family, and government. There are two substantial elements from the research; first, the estimation of the costs of economic of DV due to women's expenses incurred to obtain healthcare treatment, police support, legal aid, counselling, and access to criminal justice systems. Second, additional loss of school fees for children's if they have to absent from school due to domestic violence experienced by their mothers. The research suggests that both incurred expenses and loss of income represented almost 1.41% of the GDP in Vietnam in 2010. UN Women (2013) emphasised that the estimation of productivity loss due to violence has shown another significant drain on the economy where women victims of violence earn 35% less than those who have not experienced violence. Overall, an estimation of productivity loss totalled 1.78% of GDP. This costing study shows domestic violence also has major economic consequences that need to be addressed.

2.5. Policy Interventions

Considering the high prevalence and the long-term impact of domestic violence on the victims and its social and economic impact on society in general, effective policy response to address the issue is critical. Policy advancement towards domestic violence has taken place globally where approximately 140 countries have enacted laws against domestic violence (World Bank 2015 cited in Nazneen et al., 2019). The adoption of a legal policy on domestic violence could strengthen government interventions to tackle domestic violence through the services provision to victims, access to criminal justice and primary prevention efforts.

Legal frameworks for policy responses to domestic violence in Timor-Leste include the International Covenant on Economic, Social, and Cultural Rights, as well as the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women and its Optional Protocol, were ratified without reservations in 2003 (Kovar, n.d). Domestic abuse is recognised as a public crime in both the Penal Code (Law No. 19/2009) and the Law Against Domestic Violence (Law No. 7/2010); the State should investigate and prosecute crimes whether the victim registers a complaint or not. The law mandated the responsibility of government to establish the National Action Plan on Gender-Based Violence (NAP-GBV) ensuring that protection, legal aid, and prevention mechanisms are in place to tackle gender-based violence in Timor-Leste (The Asia Foundation, 2016). The NAP-GBV serves as essential tools to define the short- and long-term goals to be achieved, and how to improve the coordination mechanism between critical sectors including education, social solidarity, justice, and health to maximise programme outcomes (ADB, 2014). The action plan comprises four main pillars: preventive efforts, service provision, criminal prosecution, and monitoring and evaluation. Drawing from the experience of other countries the law itself cannot resolve the problems as domestic violence is multifactorial and requires an integrated approach and comprehensive mechanism in its implementation. As an example of successful policy intervention, Barnet in Nazneen et al. (2019) presents experience from Rwanda and points out three leading factors of successful intervention. First, the establishment of a good process to translate the law into practice, second, adequate professional workers within government hierarchy at levels supported by strong accountability systems in its operations and third, good political will from decisionmakers with continuing supports from Civil Society Organisations (CSO).

Effective intervention requires understanding of the complexities of violence within an intimate partnership, including the offender's intention of committing violence, how the victim

considers the act and what the effect of the violence is to the victim and the *context* where the act of violence has taken place (Frederick, 2001). Criminal justice system interventions are considered the most effective among other intervention in domestic violence cases as it takes into account the intention, meaning and implications of the violence, as well as its other common characteristics. However, a professor of law and social work at New York University (Mills, 1996, 1998a, 1998b, 1999, 2003) quoted in Stark (2006) contends that punitive intervention by State in the intimate and individualised nature of domestic violence is inappropriate. According to her the mandatory intervention may undermine women's agency especially their right to choose how the police respond to the act of violence. Moreover, it disempowered both men and women, and subsumes different needs of violent partners to be stereotyped by the conception of 'victims' as powerless and dependent. Victims are expected to act based on the intervention formula, such as calling police to obtain a protection order, separate from violent partner and press charges. Those who unable to follow this model or prefer different option, for example, choosing to stay with the abusive partner, are often stigmatised. The criticism of State interventions very much lies in the perspectives that consider 'choice' and individual agency are the bases of 'empowerment', thus, the interventions should properly assess the choices of women and ameliorate their suffering (Stark, 2006). Therefore, it is important to focus efforts for system change and the individual empowerment of women. The interventions will work only when unequal relations that reproduce violence as a way used by men to maintain their traditional privileges are greatly reduced. The promising alternative interventions, including different forms of counselling and therapy, compensation, education, and reintegration could uphold government obligations in protecting women's rights through law enforcement and broaden community's active participation on advocacy and activism.

Advocacy interventions aimed at raising awareness through information sharing, establish guidelines of coordination mechanisms in helping victims of DV to access services and supports such as shelter, healthcare facility, and hotline services to ensure the achievement of their rights and entitlements (Roberts, 2002). Evidence from different countries shows that advocacy services have contributed to the improvement of women's access to available resources in the community, decreased the domestic violence rate, reduced depression and various stressors, and improved safety, parenting, and the well-being of children.

Therapeutic interventions promote mental health improvement from the impacts of violence. This treatment is more intensive compared to counselling because it is involving

specific group therapy. Therapy intervention is effective in recuperation of various symptoms of PTSD, depression, psychological and traumatic experience, and improving social and family outcomes, and in some cases, it may reduce the likelihood of future abuse or violence. Results from several studies conducted by Poole (2013) indicated the improvement in the measured outcomes although the type and level of effect differs from case to case.

Counselling is an intervention that not only helps in reducing stress, depression, and trauma, but also empowers victims of domestic violence through increasing the ability of stress management, cognitive behaviour, and motivation, support, self-confidence, and readiness to change, and/or forgiveness. Counselling could be done in a shelter, family, and crisis centre.

Interventions for Domestic Violence Perpetrators. There are several approaches designed to change patriarchal attitudes to domestic violence. The Duluth Model was considered as an effective intervention designed to transform patriarchal attitudes of perpetrators of domestic violence who consider domestic violence is an acceptable behaviour (Healey et al., 1998). It uses cognitive behavioural techniques to teach non-violent reactionary alternatives. The objective of this intervention is to transform the pattern of perpetrators thinking that men should be dominant towards women because of the conservative beliefs of some cultures and societies (Pence & Paymar, 1993). The approaches used include group therapy and counselling and CBT. Hence, the Duluth model, through Coordinated Community Response (CCR), would help mitigate domestic violence negative effect, ensure the safety of the victim, make perpetrators accountable for their actions and ultimately work with community to impose zero tolerance of domestic violence. However, according to Harrah (2012) evidence of effectiveness of the Duluth intervention is inconsistent. Some studies show improvements in communication, willingness to change attitudes towards violence and the ability to manage conflict, but other studies revealed minimum positive effect.

Interventions for couples and children exposed to domestic violence are aimed at creating good and respectful relationships and communications using behavioural couple therapy. Interventions for children are different including therapy for mother and child, parenting within shelter and play-based therapy activities.

Enhancing the capacity of worker in health and non-health sectors. Capacity building for health care practitioners and social workers is crucial to enhance their ability in dealing with victims of domestic violence. Several topics covered in the training include screening of domestic violence, treating victims' need physical and emotionally, connecting victims to support agencies, and conforming to ethical values are among the subjects covered in the training (Sapkota et al, 2019 p.7).

In Timor-Leste the implementation of the law remains challenging due to lack of sectoral policies in health, psychosocial, or legal sectors and supportive services to survivors/victims. There is also a lack of standardised data collection to monitor gender-based violence incidents (Haider, 2012). Additionally, lack of financial and human resources to address gender-based violence in key ministries has a direct impact on the success of laws and policies are implemented, as well as the quality of the various structures required to address the issues (ADB, 2014). Thus, a comprehensive review regarding the effectiveness and adequacy response of the policy intervention is important in addressing the issue.

2.6. Conclusion

This chapter described the different understandings of domestic violence, its definition, nature or pattern of violence and the impact of violence. The perception of violence is different between societies based on the gender power relationship distributed in a specific context and place. Gender-based domestic violence because of gender inequality is recognised as a human rights violation within the international human rights framework. Thus, the mandated government has a responsibility to promote women's rights and broader gender equality and address the discrimination faced by women. Domestic violence is considered as a public crime under Timorese Law Against Domestic Violence. To ensure the effectiveness of the implementation of the law addressing high rates of domestic violence in Timor-Leste, the government has established a National Action Plan on gender-based violence comprising four main pillars: protection, prevention, prosecution, and monitoring and evaluation. However, the challenges relating to how effective the policy and intervention are in responding to the issue remains problematic. Thus, an extensive review is required to ensure the policy effectiveness in tackling domestic violence in Timor-Leste.

Chapter 3. Domestic Violence in Timor-Leste

This chapter discusses the problem of domestic violence in the context of Timor-Leste; the nature of violence, the root causes and contributing factors, and the prevalence of violence as well as its impact on women victims, and the development of Timor-Leste. The chapter draws from feminist perspectives on domestic violence and scrutinizes the connection between the construction and expectations of gender roles, gender power relations imbalances in patriarchal society, experience of violence during colonisation and occupation, and the increase of domestic violence against women in the country. This contextual analysis will guide the discussion in the next chapter regarding the policy responses adopted and other relevant initiatives done in addressing the issue of domestic violence in Timor-Leste.

3.1 Context Background

Timor-Leste is a post-conflict and relatively new country with a history of violence stemming from colonisation and occupation. During the Indonesian occupation period from 1975–1999, Timorese women were subjected to different types of violation such as rape, sexual harassment, sexual slavery, torture and enforced disappearances. The Truth and Reconciliation report, released in 2005, revealed that sexual violence against women comprises 21% of 8000 testimonies of human right violations registered by the commission (CAVR Timor-Leste, 2005). Indonesian soldiers used sexual violence as "weapon of war to humiliate and dehumanize Timorese people and to break the spirit of the independence movement" (CAVR Timor-Leste, 2005). The impact of conflicts, such as trauma and other related problems, continues to arise in families and the community. This situation has significantly affected personal life and causes severe and intergenerational damage in individuals, households, and communities. This generates higher levels of violence in society as a consequence of the unsolved cycle of violence and insecurity in the past conflict (Ferguson 2011; Harris and Rimmer, 2009). According to Palmary (2006, p. 51–54), the persistence of domestic violence in a post-conflict country has been associated with the legacy of violence from extensive conflicts during colonisation and occupation. Another study of the 'cycle of violence' (Rees at al., 2015) also found a considerable association between historical violence and domestic abuse as a consequence of post-traumatic disorder and increased alcohol and substances use. Global studies have identified stress, destitution, lack of education, drug, and alcohol abuse as risk factors that potentially intensified violence (Martin et al., 1999). This issue is significant to

Timor-Leste where high alcohol and drugs abuse has a consequential relationship with poverty and unemployment, particularly among young men (WHO, 2009).

3.2. The Prevalence of Domestic Violence in Timor-Leste

Domestic violence is the most common form of violence against women in Timor-Leste. The latest report on the prevalence of gender-based violence released in 2016 revealed that the number of domestic violence cases continues to increase in Timor-Leste. The 2016 Timor-Leste Demographic and Health survey (TLDHS) and *Nabilan* baseline study conducted in 2015 shows the high prevalence of violence within all ever-married women aged 15-49 in Timor-Leste. The prevalence is different due to different methodology used and number of women interviewed. The *Nabilan* has used in-depth survey and interviewed 1105 women in two municipalities to estimate the different forms of VAW prevalence rates, the health consequences of violence, risk factors associated with violence, and the coping strategies of women. While the TLDHS is general demographic survey that covers all municipalities across the country involving 12,602 women as respondents. The TLDHS examines various demographics and health topics, including Intimate Partner Violence (IPV) as a part of optional Module. Both studies revealed that domestic violence is prevalent and posed serious consequences for women's health. The summary of findings from both studies can be seen in Figure 3.1.

Figure 3.1: Lifetime and 12 Months Prevalence of Violence Against Women – Findings from TLDHS and *Nabilan* Study

Figure removed due to copyright restriction.

Source: The Asia Foundation, 2016

Moreover, TLDHS, 2016 found that only 20% of women who had experienced violence from their partner reported it to anyone. Often most of them sought help from their own family (82%), in-laws (27%), and friends or neighbours (14%). Only 4% of women reported to the police, and 1% finds help from social service organisations. Regarding the frequency of violence experienced by women, the *Nabilan* study suggest that 77% of women who had ever experienced domestic violence also experienced intense violence, and 81% experienced recurring violence (Failor & Warner, 2016).

As discussed in chapter 2, domestic violence, as defined by the Law Against Domestic Violence (LADV), is any act that causes physical, psychological, economic, or sexual harm to family members, including spouses and ex-spouses, as well as any family dependants (Article 2 (1), DRTL, 2010). Domestic violence is a public offence, which means that the state has a responsibility to investigate and prosecute the crime (Yogaratnam, 2012). However, in many Timorese lives, the informal justice systems play an important role (Marriott, 2008). Domestic abuse was seen as a private matter before to the passage of LADV in 2010, and most cases were addressed by traditional justice (Kovar, 2012). Even when there is a serious injury, the majority of people prefer to resolve their cases in an informal justice setting. However, the informal system, according to a Timorese women's network, is typically biased and blames women for the violence that has occurred, and women have little power to decide. (*Rede Feto*, 2009).

3.3 The Nature of Violence, Root Causes and Contributing Factors

Intimidation, physical violence, oppression, harassment, and aggressiveness are common physical, psychological, economic, and sexual abuses linked with domestic violence in Timor-Leste. (TAF, 2016). The most common forms of violence were verbal abuse, punching, and forced intercourse. This confirms the earlier UNFPA's (2005) findings that insults were the most common type of abuse, followed by slapping or twisting an arm, and forced sex. Psychological trauma, loss of consciousness, bruises, scrapes, severe wounds, were the most prevalent injuries, as were unplanned pregnancies (Kovar, 2012). Several factors contributed to the high prevalence of domestic violence in Timor-Leste (TAF 2016; Graydon 2016; Niner 2012). These factors include social acceptance of domestic violence due to the deeply patriarchal system and low status of women in society. Polygamy, bride price, and restrictions on women's rights to property and inheritances are all examples of traditional practises that
perpetuate violence against women (ADB, 2014). Religious culture, particularly Catholicism, has shaped socio-cultural norms and contributed to conservative attitudes on sexuality and reproductive health, including the use of contraceptive techniques and HIV treatment and prevention (Alves et al., 2009). It also reinforced male authority, where the male is regarded as the decision maker. Domestic violence is accepted as normal in most parts of the country as it is considered as men teaching their wife. Several studies present different perspectives on the discourse about the purpose and effect of *barlake* (a traditional practise between the bride's and groom's families involving an exchange of goods and cash) whether it can be advantageous because it preserves cultural norms, or it can be detrimental because men pay for marriage in ways that lead to domestic violence. Niner's (2012) research on barlake, based on earlier gender study in a post-conflict setting in 2010, concluded that *barlake* is considered by both family sides (men and woman) as honouring women as a source of life and a tie of solidarity between the bride and groom's family, as well as a way to foster societal harmony, yet it might also be a contributing factor to domestic violence. The findings of the study seem blurred and inadequate due to very limited data on this issue. Another study by The Asia Foundation (2004) argues that, while more research into the narrative of *barlake's* effect on domestic violence is necessary, the association between this custom of paying the bride price and the occurrence of domestic violence in Timor-Leste is found to be strong, as men considered women as their own property that has been paid for.

On the other hand, Babo-Soares (2009) argues against interpreting marriage norms merely in economic terms. The author traces that marriage is a principal nucleus of the social relationship in Timor-Leste, where two families or clans establish alliances of a socio-politic, economic, and cultural bond through marriage. Therefore, the bride price is indispensable in this context in terms of balancing the woman's value as a source of life. In addition, Hohe and Nixon (2003) point out that because this system required the exchange of goods from both sides, the values flow in the goods exchanged creates socio-economic balance to ensure family fertility and security. It is considered as the foundation of harmony and peace between two families and strengthening the social and solidarity linkages (Alves, 2009). Another study conducted by UNFPA (2005) suggest that only 9% of women said that the bride price had a negative impact on their husband's treatment of them, while 38% said it had a positive impact. Nevertheless, Macdonald (2012, pp. 7–9) gives particular attention to how bride price is not only used for marriage arrangements but also used as a remedy on restitutive actions towards domestic violence and sexual abuse within the traditional customary law system, which

literally violates the formal law on domestic violence. The customary case resolution mainly focuses on maintaining family relationships through reconciliations between the families of the men and women (*fetosan-umane*). The family authorities (*lia nain*) from both family and Clan are entrusted with resolving the violence problems based on *fetosan-umane* rules. According to this traditional rule domestic violence or other cases occurring within the family context should be resolved in the family not by outsiders (Hohe and Rode, 2003). The family authorities have the power to resolve the cases, however, often are primarily focusing on reuniting the two extended families in order to maintain the relationship intact. They may do this through compensation to the family of the victim, such as money and buffalos, but not providing justice for the individual victim.

3.4. Perceptions and Attitudes towards Domestic Violence in Timorese Society

The community perceptions towards domestic violence are problematic. Most of the Timorese community believes that it is acceptable for a husband to hit his wife, particularly if he believes she has failed to fulfil her duties as a housewife or a mother. Thus, domestic violence is depicted as a type of discipline that could be used against women or even the children in the family. This is represented in Tetum term, the local language, "bikan ho kanuru baku malu", "a plate and a spoon hit each other", which manifests the obvious 'normality' and 'domesticity' of domestic violence in Timor-Leste (Khan and Hayati, 2012). Several studies have been done to understand the attitude of the public about domestic violence. There are three important related issues that have been addressed by these studies: 1) beliefs about the causes of violent behaviour in the community 2) perceptions of women's responsibility or blameworthiness for men's violent behaviour, and 3) perspectives on the circumstances in which violent behaviour is comprehensible or justified. This acceptance of violence by women and men in a male-dominated society, such as Timor-Leste, implies that if a woman has not completed her expected job as a housewife and mother, such as cooking, caring for children and the entire family, she will face violence, the man may believe he has the right to beat her to teach her. Research by Wigglesworth et al. (2015), about young men's perception towards violence against women in the urban and rural settings, found that threatening, pushing, slapping, and hurling stones are considered violence by three-quarters of the young men interviewed. However, a sizable minority of participants from the urban area, around 21-31% and 30-36% in the rural areas disagrees that these acts are violent. Even though most participants defined these acts as violence, one-third of survey respondents believed that if a

woman makes a mistake, she might be beaten, and 60% said it was acceptable for husbands to use less physical violence (slapping and hitting) against their wives. Not surprisingly, the majority of young men who took part in this study still believed that males should be able to keep power and control in their marital relationship, and that men are the family's leader and decision maker. These perceptions and behaviour are strongly related to the increased level of female-based violence in Timor-Leste. The TLDHS (2016) found that an astonishing 74% of women and 53% of men agree that a husband is justified in beating his wife at least for one reason, for example, if she didn't cook or did not do housework properly, refused to have sex, or didn't look after the children (NSD, 2016). In another study, by the Asia Foundation in 2008 cited in Gerry and Sjölin (2018) it was found that 51% of respondents strongly agreed that it is justifiable for "a man to hit his wife if she disobeys him and if she misbehaves". Almost half of the respondents, 44% stated that it depends on the individual case, and only 34% disagreed with these statements. Hence, it is evident that violence may then be viewed as an acceptable act to discipline and educate wives or children (Alves, 2009).

While the law against domestic violence was approved in 2010, the community still have a different interpretation depending on cultural context, not according to what is defined by law. The terminology ("accept", "believe", "permissible") in the community attitudes and perceptions on domestic violence is problematic as it reflects tolerance towards violent acts, albeit it clearly being defined as a public crime under the law. Anderson (2009) highlights the fact that although the exact nature of gendered role expectations changes over time and varies across cultural and community contexts, it usually prescribes a state of male privilege. Acceptance of male aggression as an inherent characteristic extends beyond any discourse of domestic violence, not only due to the legacy of colonialism but also because of masculinity constructs in a male-dominated environment that views certain types of inter-male violence as unavoidable, particularly among young men. This creates a permissive environment in which men can be violent in certain circumstances and considers men as the decision maker within the household and in the public.

3.5. Domestic Violence as a Development Challenge in Timor-Leste

Violence against women is a global problem that jeopardises development in the majority of developing countries (WHO, 2013). Timor-Leste Strategic Development Plan 2011-2030 has incorporated the government's commitment to gender equality in critical areas such social

capital, infrastructure, and economic development, with a focus on establishing a gender-just society and upholding human dignity (AD). Similarly, the Timorese government has prioritised achieving SDG 5 on gender equality by strengthening coordination structures across relevant ministries responsible for women's empowerment and ensuring women's active engagement in all aspects of development. Nonetheless, Timor-Leste, according to the report, continues to face significant development challenges, with violence against women cited as one of the major problems that negatively affect critical development areas such as health, social economy, and justice.

There are several negative impacts on development related to violence against women. First, it drains resources from key areas of development of social assistance, health care and education. The social sector received over a quarter of the 2016 State budget, includes funding for the implementation of the NAP-GBV, which is the responsibility of three important ministries: Education, Health, and Social Solidarity. The budget is distributed as follows: 3.9% for health; 7.9% for education; 10.19% for social solidarity, and 1% for others (Lao Hamutuk, 2016). However, the percentage of the budget that is specifically allocated to the implementation of NAP-GBV in the relevant ministries and State institutions is not clear. Moreover, according to the Gender Budget Statement 2019, 30% of the national budget is specifically devoted to specific gender programs that might include the implementation of the NAP-GBV which includes victim services such as shelter houses, vulnerable person units at police stations, criminal justice, health services and reintegration programs, yet it's not clearly defined in the budget plan of each ministry responsible for the implementation of the actions (The Asia Foundation, 2019). Second, because of the financial resources required to address it, violence against women has a significant economic cost to society. Women victims, for example, may have to leave their jobs and lose daily income as a result of abuse. This circumstance requires financial support from the government in order to overcome the economic loss and traumatic experiences they faced (UN CSW report, 2016).

Furthermore, a study on the health effects of violence against women by Flairor and Warner, Australia National University, (2016) suggests that violence against women is a major public health issue in Timor-Leste. The study suggests that because of a lack of information and assistance, one-third of more than 50% of the victims of the intimate partner abuse who sustained injuries did not receive medical attention. The study also found a correlation between violence against women in Timor-Leste and major long-term health issues like depression and

suicide attempts. In comparison to individuals who had not experienced intimate partner violence, women who had experienced it were more likely to experience depression and attempt suicide. According to WHO (2012), depression is one of the leading causes of disease burden for women in most countries, and for Timor-Leste it presents a significant health problem. According to the baseline study conducted by The Asia Foundation (2015) 53% of all women had symptoms of depression, 10% of all women had ever thought about committing suicide, and 3% of all women ever attempted suicide. Various factors were associated with depression among women, such as controlling behaviour of partner, unfaithful partner, disability and poor health, unintended pregnancy, and childhood experience of physical or sexual abuse. Moreover, violence against women has significant health consequences related to family planning, maternal health, and sexually transmitted disease prevention. It has been identified as a major barrier to development in Timor-Leste. Therefore, improving mechanism coordination in the implementation of gender mainstreaming policy is critical for comprehensively addressing this issue.

3.6. Conclusion

The high prevalence of DV in Timor-Leste has been associated with the long violent historical background of the country due to colonisation and occupation, the patriarchal system that is embedded in society and conservative cultural beliefs that reinforce male authorities and discrimination towards women. DV continues to be one of the most significant challenges facing Timorese society, particularly women and children. It has posed a negative impact on women's physical, health and social wellbeing. It also hinders women's participation in key development areas. Despite the establishment of policies aimed at intervention to tackle the issue, evidence from different studies suggests that the prevalence of domestic violence has actually increased recent years.

Chapter 4. Policy Responses to Domestic Violence in Timor-Leste

This chapter describes the international and national legal frameworks for the establishment of policy interventions responding to domestic violence in Timor-Leste. It discusses the specific law against domestic violence and the government's obligations to conduct and establish concrete measures to respond, prevent domestic violence, and ensure that victim's rights are protected and fulfilled. It will focus on the implementation of the National Action Plan 2012-2014, which is further discussed in chapter five regarding the effectiveness of the intervention in tackling the issue of domestic violence. This chapter also highlights the roles of civil society organisations and development partners in working collaboratively with the State institutions to support the implementation of the interventions through various initiatives to promote women's human rights, access to justice and economic empowerment.

4.1. Legal Framework

The government of Timor-Leste has made various advances, including key legislative development in addressing violence against women. The national legal and policy framework for tackling domestic violence is based on the country's obligations under international treaties and development of the domestic legislation and reforms (Haider, 2012). Timor-Leste has ratified several international conventions, including the ratification of international instruments for women's rights, the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW) and its optional protocol in 2003 (Kovar, 2012). The national legal framework for preventing and responding to violence against women consists of three core components: The Constitution of Timor-Leste, the Penal Code of 2009, and the Law Against Domestic Violence (LADV) 2010. The Constitution guarantees equality of all citizens before the law, men and women have the same rights and the same duties, including in the context of the family. Domestic violence and sexual violence were incorporated into the penal code in 2009 which acknowledges that all types of violence towards women are a human rights violation. The approval of the specific legislation to fight DV in Timor-Leste, LADV in 2010 is a milestone in the Timorese legal system to protect all citizens, particularly women, from violence and discrimination, and to achieve gender equality (JSMP, 2010). As pointed out by

Harris-Rimmer (2010, p. 45), 'Reforming legal norms is an essential first step and an indication of the society's intention to change'. Moreover, both the Penal Code of 2009 and LADV acknowledge that domestic violence is a public crime, which means State justice can be carried out in criminal cases regardless of the victim's wishes that it be dropped. In article 154 of the Penal Code (2009) of Timor-Leste the crime of "Mistreatment of a Spouse" was established, which condemns inflicting "...physical or mental mistreatment or cruel treatment upon a spouse or person cohabiting with the perpetrator in a situation analogous to that of spouse...". Mistreatment of a spouse is a "public crime" punishable by 2-6 years in prison. This allowed for a variety of interpretations. Minor physical offences between spouses, for example, are treated as "simple offences against physical integrity", Penal Code Article 145 defines a semi-public crime as one that requires the filing of a complaint. Evidence suggests that some serious cases were tried as minor offenses, and that the possibility to withdraw such cases contributes to the high number of domestic violence cases. (Justice System Program, 2010).

The passage of the Law Against Domestic Violence (LADV) in 2010 includes key additions such as a broader definition of DV, a description of services to be provided, and policy obligations. Article 2 of the Code defines domestic violence broadly include physical, psychological, economic, and sexual mistreatment. The definition of "family" is broad and includes spouses or ex-spouses; people who live or have lived in conditions similar to spouses, even if without cohabitation (e.g., mistresses *feen ki'ik / cama rua* – or 'little wife'/ 'second bed'); and couples who have not been legally married (ILO, 2012). It includes relatives from one or both couples' ascending and descending lines, as well as anyone who is financially dependent on them. It also includes anyone else who is part of the same context of dependency, meaning anyone who performs a continuous and subservient activity in the household, for instance, housekeepers and domestic workers (Kovar and Harrington, 2013).

In addition to criminal provisions, the LADV includes several service providers for domestic violence victims. According to Articles 15 and 16 of LADV, DV victims are entitled to rehabilitative services such as shelter, legal counselling, medical and psychological care, and, in appropriate circumstances, training in personal, professional, and social skills, to "contribute to their successful social reintegration" (DRTL, 2010). Article 24 entails powers for police officers to refer victims to a shelter or legal and medical services, when necessary, as well as to keep victims informed about their rights and the progress of their cases. Police officers must file a report with the Public Prosecutor's Office within five days of receiving case

information, and they must also notify the Office of the Public Defender of the need to hire a lawyer if the victim lacks the financial means to deal with legal consequences associated with relationship breakdown. Victims of domestic violence must be accompanied to court by a lawyer or Public Defender, who is obligated to provide critical legal advice to the victim and their family and information on the criminal procedure (Justice System Program, 2011). Furthermore, the Community Authorities Decree-Law No. 5/2004 provides a moral obligation on village chiefs to prevent and respond to domestic violence (Ferguson, 2011). The village chiefs will collaborate with the Community Police Council providing awareness raising to their community and refer DV cases to the police or criminal justice sectors. They are not allowed to mediate domestic violence cases or resolve them through traditional customary law (ADB, 2014). Other important legislation related to domestic violence is the Law on Witness Protection (Law No. 2/2009), which ensures witnesses' safety and security when giving testimony in civil or criminal proceedings without fear of repercussions (ADB, 2014).

4.2. The National Action Plan on Gender-Based Violence

The government is responsible under the LADV for establishing a National Action Plan to ensure a protection mechanism, prevention measures, and legal aid to combat gender-based violence in Timor-Leste (The Asia Foundation, 2016). The law also urged the government to provide training and awareness campaigns initiatives, as well as to include domestic violence information in school curricula (Ferguson, 2011). The establishment of NAP-GBV in 2012 reflects government commitments to end violence against women in Timor-Leste. The government, key ministries and institutions hold primary responsibility in the implementation of the action plan through the provision of resources and building a partnership with civil society, providers of services, and leaders of the community to ensure implementation of the interventions as mandated by the law against domestic violence (ADB, 2014). The action plan put the victim as the centre of the approach in all programs with activities aiming at empowering victims or survivors to make a decision towards their personal and family wellbeing.

The NAP-GBV (2012-2014) was a three-year multi-sectoral strategy to address GBV in Timor-Leste. It takes a comprehensive approach, focusing on preventive actions on GBV multisectoral victims support, including essential health and social services, access to justice, and the establishment of coordination mechanisms to guarantee the plan's effective implementation, including monitoring and evaluation (ADB, 2014). It comprises four pillars or strategic priority areas, as follows:

- 1. Pillar I Prevention of GBV
- 2. Pillar II Provision of Services for Victims
- 3. Pillar III Access to Justice for Victims
- 4. Pillar IV Coordination, Monitoring and Evaluation

Preventive efforts need to focus on addressing the root causes of gender-based violence, such as persistent gender inequality and discrimination, which result in women's perceived lower status. Pillar I outlines various activities needed to transform attitudes, practices, norms, and behaviour that tolerate inequality and discrimination towards women, such as raising awareness on sexual and reproductive rights, encouraging respectful relationships, engaging men and boys in the transformation of masculinities, supporting women's economic empowerment, and advocacy for gender-responsive policies. The second pillar refers to services needed by victims aimed at ensuring the provision of essential services for physical, mental, and social wellbeing being available and accessible for victims of gender-based violence, to ensure they are protected from further violence or revictimisation. The third pillar focuses on the rights of victims on informed choices concerning accessing justice options and establishing mechanisms to ensure the investigation, prosecution, and protection of rights before the law in accordance with international standards. Lastly, pillar four outlines the mechanisms required to ensure the NAP-GBV is implemented in a timely and effective manner. It establishes measures to encourage government commitment to enhance integrated interventions and allocate adequate resources for the implementation. It also aims to reinforce the inter-ministerial committee in its monitoring and evaluation mechanism, which is composed of key ministries and judicial actors, i.e., the Vulnerable Person Unit (VPU) in the national police, and three essential NGO partners such as Alola Foundation, FOKUPERS, and ALFeLA (ADB, 2014).

Nevertheless, challenges remain in policy implementation due to a lack of sectorial policies to direct immediate crisis intervention to victims and survivors of violence in the health, psychosocial, or legal sectors, as well as a lack of standardised data collection to track the prevalence of gender-based violence and the appropriateness of assistance (Haider, 2012). There is a lack of training in identification and response to domestic violence resulting in further victimisation through treatment of victims in health services as well as there being only

seven shelters readily accessible throughout the country. These shelters are mostly operated by NGOs, with inadequate services and resources (ADB, 2014). Moreover, a lack of human and financial resources, as well as structural elements required in key ministries to address GBV problems, have had a direct impact on the quality and advancement of policy and law implementation. For example, it is difficult to ensure that gender-based violence is prioritised due to competing budgetary demands for other development priorities within key ministries. As a result, many victims face difficulties in obtaining health, psychosocial, and legal services. In addition, victims must wait for their cases to be heard in court for an extended period of time (up to a year). Police and State judicial actors are under-resourced; only four courts operate across the country, and victims in rural areas have limited access. They have faced significant difficulties in exercising their legal rights due to a lack of critical information and a lack of understanding of the laws and regulations, as well as the system itself.

Consequently, the majority of communities have opted for informal systems to resolve their cases (Kovar, 2012). According to a survey conducted by The Asia Foundation (2008, cited in Kovar, 2012), 85% of Timorese believed that informal justice would treat their case more fairly than 77% who believed that formal justice would. Similarly, 79% are more comfortable resolving a dispute through local justice than through formal legal channels, while 54 % prefer formal legal channels. Another issue is inconsistency in sentencing DV cases, which have largely resulted in lenient sentences. According to the Justice Monitoring Report (2014), from 2010 to 2014, 71% of DV was charged as a minor offence, 15% was charged as spousal mistreatment, and only 2% classified as a serious offence. Therefore, in order to protect and realise victims' legal rights, the judicial system and psychosocial support should be improved.

4.3. Initiatives and Interventions Responding to DV in Timor-Leste

In Timor-Leste, there have been and continue to be numerous governments, development partner, and civil society initiatives aimed at addressing violence against women and girls. However, very limited research has been conducted to assess the success or failure of such interventions (Haider, 2012). The government initiatives to enhance national capacity to tackle GBV and protection of women's rights are led by the Secretary of State for the Promotion of Equality (SEPI) (Ferguson, 2011). SEPI has been running the 'GBV Referral Pathway Network' since 2009. The network brings all major agencies and partners together to coordinate advocacy and GBV service delivery. The national police force Vulnerable Persons Unit (VPU) was established by the UN administration in Timor-Leste to handle DV cases, sexual assault, child abuse and other types of GBV cases. It has established a distinct access point and designated police officers within the police services for victims and service providers of GBV. As a result, significant collaboration and coordination between police departments and non-governmental organisation service providers has been reinforced (Alves et al., 2009).

Several civil society organisations considered as primary actors on the issue of GBV in Timor-Leste run specific programs in line with victim services in the NAP-GBV funded by government and other international agencies, to support the implementation of policy intervention on gender-based violence (ADB, 2014). FOKUPERS (Forum Communication for Timorese women) provides victims/survivors of GBV and their families with the most comprehensive services, including crisis counselling, temporary shelter, legal aid, and court accompaniment. PRADET (Psychosocial Recovery and Development in East Timor) is a specialises NGO in mental health counselling and psychosocial support (ADB, 2014). It works collaboratively with VPU and other service provider organisations in providing support to traumatic victims resulting from the violent act. The organisation partnered with the Ministry of Health to train nurses and obstetricians in trauma recovery. It also provides police officers and other service providers with extensive training and workshops. In addition, PRADET manages the Safe Room in the national hospital and referral hospitals in three municipalities, providing a crisis service that includes counselling, medical examination, and legal forensic documentation of GBV. The Judicial System Monitoring Programme (JSMP) is a national nongovernmental organisation (NGO) that conducts court monitoring and analysis on the legislative and judicial system; provision of the legal accompaniment to victims during court proceedings; and provides legal literacy training and outreach program (Alves et al., 2009). The Victim Support Service (VSS) is a specific unit established in JSMP to provide information, support, and advice to victims/survivors in order to encourage and increase their ability to access legal formal procedures. Research conducted by Ellsberg et al. (2008, 39) found that the VSS had helped increase women's access to justice as well as improve outcomes for victims or survivors of violence. Moreover, JSMP also conducted gender and formal justice training for women through its Women's Justice Unit. The training has positive impacts that contributed to attitudes and behavioural changes in six targeted communities towards shifting the community's perception of violence against women as a legitimate problem rather than an

acceptable practice: and shifting the community's perception of the role of formal justice system's in addressing violence against women (Trembath et al., 2010, pp.134-135).

In the prevention initiatives, numerous civil society organisations are focusing on raising awareness with campaigns and public education on violence against women. The Association of Men Against Violence (AMKV) is one organisation that successfully delivered public education by engaging men and boys to reduce violence against women (Alves et al., 2009; Harris-Rimmer, 2009). The organisation conducts a group discussion session by assisting men in identifying the priorities, with discussions about GBV and gender equality arising naturally during these activities (Ellsberg et al., 2008). However, literacy is one of the most significant barriers to public education on gender-based violence (Haider, 2012). Many activists recognise the important role of the Catholic church in the preventive efforts of gender-based violence through moral persuasion against violence (Robertson, 2005). The Alola Foundation is another organisation that works to promotes women "equal status in all aspects; access, participation, decision-making, enjoyment of development benefits through education, community development, health, and community leadership" (Trembath et al., 2010, 68).

In addition to community education, it is crucial to reinforce policy that promotes women's participation in public decision-making and address women's economic and social disadvantage to reducing rates of violence against women (Macdonald, 2012). *Feto iha Kbiit Servisu Hamutuk* (FKSH) is one of the organisations engaged in this work. They work to increase and strengthen women's economic capacity, and to organise women's activities in order to promote independence. They believe that assisting women in achieving economic independence can help to reduce domestic violence. Moreover, the NAP-GBV also highlights the sexual and reproductive health issues under the prevention pillars previously identified, however, the literature that discusses the links between HIV/AIDS and violence against women, particularly DV in Timor-Leste is very limited. Ferguson (2011) traced the connections between GBV, sex workers, and the risk of HIV infection. It is seen that the increase of GBV, including DV, has posed significant concern to women's security, health, and medical issues, particularly the spread of sexually transmitted diseases.

4.4. Nabilan Program on Ending Violence Against Women

International development organisations have played an essential role in supporting government policies and intervention towards gender-based violence in Timor-Leste through

funding support to local NGOs and actively engaging in spreading awareness activities and public education (ADB, 2014). Nabilan, which means "bright", is eight-year partnership initiatives between the governments of Australia and Timor-Leste implemented by The Asia Foundation to assist women and children in living free from violence and asserting their rights and freedom (TAF, 2019). A baseline study (TAF, 2016) on the prevalence and perpetration of violence against women and children in Timor-Leste was undertaken before the program was used to develop the activities and project framework. Nabilan focuses on the victim services and prevention of violence against women and children. Nabilan helps to achieve this goal by ensuring that women and children who have been victims of violence have access to highquality and all-inclusive services. In accordance with the NAP-GBV, the program collaborates with individuals, communities, civil society, and the government to achieve long-term change through services provision and social norms change. The Nabilan program partners, including the Ministry of Social Solidarity (MSS), and civil society organisations, have provided services to 31,857 women and children, including referrals, legal aid, medical examinations, temporary and long-term shelter, counselling, life-skills training, and reintegration assistance (TAF, 2019).

4.5. Conclusion

As a result of the high prevalence of GBV especially DV, the government of Timor-Leste has established various policies and interventions according to the national and international legal framework. Civil society organisation and international development agencies also play a vital role in supporting the government to effectively implement the policies to prevent and respond to violence against women through awareness-raising programs, services provision, economic empowerment, and legal accompaniment. Some initiatives or intervention existed even before the approval of the LADV and its plan of actions. However, the outcomes of those initiatives have fallen short of expectations due to limited resources, weak monitoring, and evaluation as well as a poor coordination mechanism between relevant institutions working to address the issue. The comprehensive review regarding the implementation of the policy responses towards DV in Timor-Leste will be discussed in chapter five.

Chapter 5. Review the Effectiveness of the Policy Interventions on Domestic Violence

Domestic violence is a very complex issue that requires comprehensive responses and well-coordinated mechanisms from multi-agencies to effectively implement the interventions as directed in the Law of Domestic Violence (LADV). As stated in the LADV, the national action plan is an important tool to strengthen the provision of support to victims and assign responsibilities to different government institutions and enhance collaboration with civilsociety organisations. It thus becomes a reference to appropriate mechanisms to establish effective cooperation between relevant State agencies, including the judicial institutions, prosecutors' office, public defenders, and local authorities, as well as NGOs and relevant organisations and entities, in protecting and supporting victims/survivors of domestic violence.

This chapter analyses the progress and challenges in implementing the key aspects of the policy interventions to address DV in Timor-Leste as stated in the National Action Plan of Gender-Based Violence (NAP-GBV 2012-2014), the time frame of which was extended until 2016. Thus, this analysis will cover the period of NAP-GBV 2012 -2016. While recognising the limitations of information on measuring program effectiveness, this chapter will explore how the policy worked in responding to DV issues through a critical analysis of reports from government; specifically, the report on the evaluation of NAP-GBV, reports from NGO service providers, international organisations and research reports written by scholars. It will also look at what worked to support victims of violence and efforts undertaken to curb domestic violence by assessing the program design, roles of implementing agencies involved, program delivery and the outcomes, as well as shortcomings encountered. The assessment of policy effectiveness can be greatly influenced by a different definition of program success across studies, and perspectives from policymakers, implementers, and the target groups. For instance, some studies may consider the decrease in the number of DV cases as a success, whilst others rate the increased reports of victims disclosing the violence as the criteria of effectiveness. Hence, different measure of success will be employed in reviewing the effectiveness of policy interventions based on program impact and gaps.

The analysis has drawn extensively from the existing studies identified through articles about the LADV review published in academic databases, UN guidelines on NAP and a comprehensive report on impact evaluation from the government of Timor-Leste, as well as reports from local NGOs, international NGOs, and bilateral donors found by visiting their websites. The search strategy mainly relies on published sources, however, due to limited information found the author also sent out emails to key network institutions requesting any unpublished materials to be used in the analysis. Considering the limitation of data to be analysed, this section will focus on the four pillars of the NAP-GBV 2012-2016 with a focus on how the different stakeholders collaborated to ensure effective implementation, how the outcomes are evaluated, and what lessons have been taken on board for the second phase of NAP 2017-2021.

Documents used for my analysis were compiled from government and UN Women websites for policy documents on NAP-GBV 2012-2014 and NAP-GBV2017-2021, website articles about policy interventions, unpublished reports on the implementation of interventions and relevant documents such as annual reports from service provider organisations. Fifteen articles (Table 5.1) with significant content have been chosen to support my analysis: some of articles are in the Timorese language *Tetum*.

Source of Article	Official	Website	Annual	Total
	Documents	Article	reports	
Secretary State for the Promotion of Equality	2			2
Secretary of State for the Support and Socio-	1			1
Economic Promotion of Women (SEM)				
Secretary State for Equality and Inclusion			1	1
(SEEI)				
Asian Development Bank	1			1
The Office of the Ombudsmen for Human	1			1
Rights and Justice (PDHJ)				
The Asia Foundation	1	1	1	4
Rede Feto Timor-Leste (Women's Network)	1			1
Forum Communication for Timorese women			1	1
(FOKUPERS)				
UN Women		1		1
JSMP		1	1	2
Total	8	3	4	15

Table 5.1. Summary of Sources and Type of Document to be Analysed

5.1. Overview of the Main Pillars and Strategic Focus of the National Action Plan on Gender Based Violence 2012-2016

The National Action Plan for tackling domestic violence for the three years period, 2012-2014 was adopted by the Council of Ministers in 2012 (Resolution No.21/2-12) after the promulgation of LADV in 2010. The timeframe of NAP-GBV 2012-2014 was extended, and the implementation continued until 2016 while waiting for the revision of NAP for 2017-2021. This plan is Timor-Leste's first multisectoral approach to addressing GBV (ADB, 2014). The plan served as a tool to identify short- and long-term goals, establish a comprehensive mechanism on how relevant stakeholders from Government and Civil Society, different sectors such as education, social services, justice, security, and health, will work together to reach these goals. The development of Timor-Leste's NAP-GBV 2012-2016 is based on the UN Women (2012) handbook of guiding principles on development of a National Action Plan on Violence Against Women.

The plan consists of goals and indicators for each pillar, as well as a coordination mechanism and monitoring and evaluation framework to track the progress through accurate data to measure the effectiveness of the interventions. The NAP-GBV has been developed under the leadership of the Office of the Secretary State for the Promotion of Equality supported by the Technical Drafting Committee from a multisectoral agency. The principal objective has been to formulate a plan which is strategic, sustainable, broadly consulted, and can be adapted to the needs and the context of Timor-Leste. This will ensure the sense of ownership and support from the essential stakeholders for the success of its implementation, such as the key ministries, government institutions, service providers and civil society actors (Secretary State for the Promotion of Equality, 2012).

Below are the details of the NAP-GBV's Pillars and its target to be achieved in the first phase 2012-2014.

5.1.1 Prevention Pillar

The prevention program aims to prevent GBV from occurring by addressing its root causes. Power and control of one person over another, gender inequality and discrimination, are common elements that must be addressed (Morrison et al., 2007). The purpose of the prevention of GBV is to understand its causes and contributing factors and in order to develop

strategies to reduce or eliminate them. Prevention entails longer-term planning and implementation to envision significant economic, social, and political changes. According to the Action Plan a fundamental component of the preventive measures is awareness-raising aiming at: a) attitude and behaviour changes and changing the social beliefs that normalise and tolerate GBV; b) preventing the occurrence of violence through awareness raising and education; c) public education on available resource and services responses to violence and increased demand to specialised services for victims (ADB, 2014). Furthermore, the LADV, article 9, outlines the importance of public education programs targeted at future generations through the integration of education about human rights and GBV prevention in the school curriculum, in which students are taught important lessons about DV from year 7 up to year 12, and encourages the research at tertiary level on underlying factors of domestic violence (Yogaratnam, 2017). The success of community awareness programmes is measured not only by increased access to justice but also by community perceptions and attitudes towards women and DV. Members of community encouraged victims to disclose the violence and seek support by referring them to police or service providers (FOKUPERS, 2016) In addition to that the prevention program was also aimed at addressing root causes of inequality and GBV through women's political and economic empowerment to overcome women's subordinate status in society via establishment of policy legislation that promotes women's voices in decisionmaking, as well as increases opportunities for economic empowerment.

5.1.2 Protection/Victim Service

The second Pillar of the NAP-GBV relates to the delivery of essential services to victims and recognises that it is important to respond immediately to the various health and social needs of victims of GBV (multisectoral needs). Ensuring accessible health care and essential phycological support means that services are physically and geographically available to victims and that these sources of support must be provided by professional and skilled staff with adequate training. The main components of health services and psychological support, include screening to identify women suffering from violence, frontline support, injury care and emergency medical treatment, sexual aggression examination and treatment, mental health assessment and treatment, forensic examination/medico-legal examination, shelter and crisis counselling (Secretary State for the Promotion of Equality, 2012).

5.1.3. Access to Justice

The justice pillar focuses on ensuring that victims have access to the legal justice systems and all forms of GBV are investigated, prosecuted, and punished, and. It aims at preventing recidivism, discouraging violent behaviour in Timorese communities, and holding perpetrators to account. The NAP seeks to strengthen the legal framework responding to GBV and DV, through review, improvement, and implementation of supporting legislation. Effective and timely investigation and prosecution of GBV crimes is necessary for the accountability of offenders, the protection and support of victims, as well as ensuring public confidence in the justice system. Currently, there is a gap between the provision of a formal legal framework for victims of gender-based violence and the reality of victims' ability to access justice mechanisms. Impediments to access to justice include the public's lack of legal knowledge and education on GBV and the formal legal system, gaps in resources and capacity to address victims' needs within the justice sector, cultural biases at the individual level among legal and police staff, and access to affordable professional legal services. Thus, the National Action Plan attempts to address these challenges and enhance victims' access to justice through increasing the availability of information to the public on legal recourses, training, and sensitising justice actors to dealing with victims of GBV and broadening the availability of legal aid services for victims. The NAP outlines several measures to increase the capacity of justice actors to address challenges in GBV cases. These measures include continued training for police and legal professionals, provision of sufficient resources for professional investigation, and establishment of spaces and procedures to protect victims and witnesses when testifying in court. Additionally, the NAO aims to address the appropriate and consistent punishment of perpetrators of GBV and DV crimes, through working with judges to develop sentencing guidelines and increasing non-custodial sentencing options (Secretary State for the Promotion of Equality, 2012).

5.1.4 Coordination, Monitoring and Evaluation

The Coordination, Monitoring and Evaluation section outlines mechanisms to be developed that will ensure the timely and effective implementation of the NAP. This includes the establishment of a 'Coordination Entity' as outlined in Article 14 of the Law Against Domestic Violence, as well as the development of a monitoring and evaluation framework and systems whereby progress in combating GBV in Timor-Leste is measured and built upon in the development of future NAP (ADB, 2014). The aims and targets of the Plan can be found in figure 5.1.

Figure 5.1. Strategic Focus and Result of NAP-GBV 2012-2014

Figure removed due to copyright restriction.

Source: Secretary State for Promotion Equality, 2012

5.2. The Implementation of NAP-GBV 2012-2014; How Effective has it been?

The implementation of NAP-GBV 2012 -2014 was evaluated in 2015 to identify the impact, gaps, and challenges as evidence for the formulation of the second NAP-GBV. The evaluation was conducted from August to December 2015 by an individual Consultant, Joao dos Reis Martins Noronha, hired by the Secretary State of Women. The evaluator used the Reidar Dale (2001) Planned vs Actual approach to analyse data and applied a qualitative approach in data gathering, including in depth interviews with key informants, observation and random check points, and review of relevant documents. The evaluation was conducted in 11

out of 13 municipalities, involving interviews with 60 women and 42 men. In addition, 32 people from government institutions, 43 people from NGOs and two from UN agencies were interviewed. The main objective was principally to compare the outcomes outlined in the plan and its actual impact by looking at the *relevance, efficiency, effectiveness, impact,* and *sustainability* of the interventions (Noronha, 2015 p.9). The evaluation reports revealed that:

Overall goals achieved, an important achievement is in changing people attitude that GBV, particularly domestic violence is public crime, and the perpetrator should be prosecuted through formal justice systems. Increased report of domestic violence cases to the police at the VPU in 13 districts is one indication that the interventions have worked in terms of increasing awareness about domestic violence as a public crime, not a private matter that can be only kept inside the family (Noronha, 2015 p.9).

The evaluation concluded that the policy interventions are relevant to DV and GBV in the Timor-Leste context, and the implementations have been effective and efficient in accessing legal justice, shelter service and reintegration support. The sustainability of the Action Plan however was in doubt, according to Noronha, as the funding for the NAP heavily depends on Ministry of Social Solidarity and international donors. Other key ministries have not given priority to NAP in their budget plan. For example, PRADET, an NGO providing medical forensic examination, relied on international donors because the Ministry of Health had not allocated funding for the providers as stated in the plan (Noronha, 2015).

The approach employed in the data analysis of the evaluation focused on comparing the plan and the implementation, rather than outcomes or impact of the interventions from a feminist point of view on battered women or rights-based approach according to the UN Women guidelines on NAP. It noted that the evaluator is a man: presumably this has impacted the evaluator's capacity to interview women victims regarding their perceptions of the outcomes of the Action Plan, which resulted in a lack of women survivor perspectives in the evaluation reports (women survivors not included in respondent list).

To shed light on some of the gaps left by the government commissioned evaluation, I will use the UN women (2012) guidelines on effective NAP to access the implementation of the NAP-GBV. My analysis will be on the basic components that support effective implementation of the NAP and focuses on how the NAP was evaluated and the collaboration

mechanism among different stakeholders in the implementation of the NAP. Figure 5.2 shows the components needed for effective NAP.

Figure 5.2. What Makes NAPs Work

Figure removed due to copyright restriction.

Source: UN Women, 2012; Humanitarian Advisory Group, 2015

The following discussion refers to the essential components of effective NAP as shown in figure 5.2. In general, the government has shown its commitment by allocating necessary resources and delivering proper interventions and establishing specific coordination mechanisms to ensure the achievement of the principal goals of NAP–GBVs (Noronha, 2015). The plan has a clear vision and indicators to measures the impact of the intervention within three years and a specific budget devoted to each strategy focus as described in the logical framework in appendix 1. However, while the goals appeared to be ambitious, but limited human and financial resources were deployed, and therefore some of the goals were not achieved within the target period. A large number of resources were allocated to pillar two, victim service, but very limited amount to the other pillars. This situation suggests unequal investment in the implementation of the intervention. As a consequence, the time frame was extended to 2016. A government resolution on Gender Responsive Budgeting (GRB) was approved in 2011 to ensure sufficient financial resources were allocated to the implementation of the Action Plan. GRB is a strategy for promoting gender equality that has emerged internationally to oversee the raising and spending of the government budget. It involves the gender-differentiated impacts analyses of public finance and decision-making towards changes and processes of budget allocation and its priorities (Elson and Sharp, 2010). As discussed previously, costing is important as an implementation tool to operationalise commitments made by the key Ministries and Institutions essential for the plan's execution and allow for future analysis (Costa et al., 2013). The Government allocated a total budget of USD 7 million in key ministries to implement the plan for the three years period, 2012-2014 (ADB, 2014). Figure 5.3 details the budget allocation for each pillar:



Figure 5.3. Budget of NAP-GBV 2012-2014

Source: Noronha, 2015

The national machinery for advancement of women, the Secretary State for Promotion of Equality, is the leading 'coordination entity' in overseeing the plan's implementation, through collaboration with the Gender Working Group mechanism established in five key ministries, namely the Ministry of Health (MH), Ministry of Education (ME), Ministry of Justice (MJ), Ministry of Social Solidarity (MSS) and the Secretary of State for Security (CEDAW, 2014). In addition, the 'coordination entity' also includes a representative from civil society organisations (CSO) - service providers. The CSO were actively involved in the NAP implementation and the government also provided funding support to them as most of the services in the health and psychosocial area are provided by CSO. The government also built partnerships with international development partners such as the government of Australia through DFAT, the Asia Foundation and UN agencies to support the effective implementation of the NAP. Figure 5.4 describes the integrated approach of the intervention plan and the roles of each stakeholder involved.

Figure 5.4. NAP-GBV Coordination Mechanism and the Roles of Each Implementing Agency



Source: Figure designed by author

The coordination mechanism consists of a referral network; for service delivery coordination led by the Ministry of Social Solidarity, and an advocacy strategy led by the Secretary State for Promotion Equality. The Inter-ministerial Commission for NAP-GBV is specifically assigned responsibility to oversee the implementation of NAP-GBV including conducting evaluation, preparing the report to the National Parliament, CEDAW committee

and organising an annual meeting with donors to support the implementation of the NAP-GBV (ADB, 2014). The Ministry of Social Solidarity has developed the national Standard Operating Procedures (SOPs) as a guideline of principle and ethical standard for a referral networks pathway of collaboration among service providers and relevant ministries, to ensure victims have access to essential needs such as security/temporary safe houses, medical, psychological, and legal services, as well as coordinates advocacy in tackling domestic violence issue. The goal of referral systems is to respond to immediate and multiple needs of the survivors/victims through the most effective and safest way of reporting according to survivors/victim's preference for care, treatment, and service delivery. In 2008, the government established gender focal points as a coordination mechanism for gender-related issues. However, considering the lack of authority, resources, and expertise, in 2011 focal points were replaced by gender working groups in each ministry and in each district (ADB, 2014). In the context of the implementation of NAP-GBV, the Gender Working Groups are responsible for ensuring the line ministries have integrated the plan into their program and allocated adequate resources to implement the action plan based on the parliamentary resolution No.12/2010 on Gender Responsive budgeting (Austen et al., 2013).

5.3. The Challenges and the Gaps Encountered in the Implementation of the Intervention

According to a monitoring report from JSMP (2015) cited in Noronha (2015) the number of DV cases reported to police significantly increased from 12.0% of cases in 2010 to 48.5% in 2014. However, due to the limited allocation of resources to implement the plan, the increased reporting of violence has implications on the required service provision to victims which is costly and mostly inadequate. For example, only nine shelters are available in the country, mostly run by NGOs with limited skilled personnel and financial support. A report from Forum Communication for Timorese Women (FOKUPERS), a well-known women's organisation operating shelters and transit houses for victims of GBV in Timor-Leste, revealed that normally, the length of stay in transit houses is 3 to 4 days, and 3 to 6 months in sheltered accommodation. However, often victims stay in the shelters for longer, sometimes up to three years waiting for their court judgment for their case (FOKUPERS, 2013).

The main challenge has been a limitation of service provider resource capacity to reach an ever-increasing number of new clients while improving the quality of their services (Noronha, 2015). The limited budget has been a crucial issue for the implementation of the intervention. In an alternative report to the CEDAW committee, NGOs raised the important issue of uneven budget allocations towards each pillar resulting in the ineffective response to the domestic violence issue in Timor-Leste. For example, ALFELA (Women's Legal aid organisation) and PRADET (Health examination and psychological recovery organisation) are both the only organisations that provide legal aid and forensic examination for victims of violence in Timor-Leste but have not received funding from the government and have a high dependency on international donors. The NGOs urge the government to ensure all activities in NAP are fully costed, and the government to provide long-term funding support (Rede Feto Timor-Leste, 2015). Considering the assistance provided by NGOs are an integral part of the coordinated intervention programs, in 2013 the government, through Ministry of Social Solidarity provided funding for shelters and other social institutions to prevent and respond to domestic violence. The victim assistance organisations provide safe temporary accommodation, crisis counselling and support, legal accompaniment, reintegration, empowerment, and follow-up support. Through a referral network, the service providers work together to provide legal information and safety needs during the prosecution process, including monitoring the cases, and liaising with the Public Ministry office to ensure victim rights to justice and that they are safe and protected during the legal proceedings (FOKUPERS, 2016).

Although the government evaluation report generally shows the success of the program, the implementation of the action outcomes falls short of expectation due to inadequate analysis of the context this is due to a lack of reliable and standardised data on GBV, lack of political will and support, financial and human resources shortages as well as poor coordination, monitoring and evaluation among key implementer actors (UNFPA, 2015). Thus, it is crucial to consider that the government commitments to implement the policy should be supplemented by other forms of institutional enforcement and pressure to ensure implementation of work developed in the policy document (Ahmed, 2006). In her paper on 'Nonperformativity of Anti-Racism', Ahmed (2006, p.105) posits that texts 'do things' but that they "are not 'finished' as forms of action, as what they 'do' depends on how they are 'taken up'. Applying Ahmed's argument to the NAP-GBV, the NAP on paper did achieve something, as a statement of government commitment to address GBV, but it is unfinished as many aspects have not taken up or implemented. For instance, the evaluation report revealed the weak coordination and cooperation between key stakeholders in performing the outlined programs in the NAP;

although meetings were conducted at the national and local levels there was mostly no followup to address the issues or gaps discussed in the meetings (Noronha, 2015). Therefore, good collaboration and sound monitoring systems are essential to guarantee the effective implementation of the intervention.

Additionally, the NGO CEDAW alternative report by JSMP, ALFELA and PRADET (2015), shows the lack of adequate implementation of LADV, as the government do not take into account the victims' special needs and interests. According to essential services guidelines UNFPA (2015), specific needs of women victims of violence include access to reproductive and sexual health, a safe room at the healthcare facility to ensure confidentiality and sensible services, crisis counselling, housing and employment, and legal accompaniment to claim their rights for justice. According to a JSMP report, 52% of domestic violence cases monitored between July 2010 and June 2013 resulted in a suspended sentence, 24% resulted in a fine, and only 4% resulted in an effective prison sentence (JSMP et al., 2015, p.19). Whilst acknowledging that prison sentences are not effective in all cases, applying suspended sentences without appropriate monitoring and focused perpetrator rehabilitation programs could be problematic and might increase recidivism (JSMP et al., 2015, p. 19). This shows that NGOs are monitoring the implementation of policy interventions from different views and focus on a specific aspect that might not be carefully assessed by an official government evaluation report.

As highlighted by Buzawa (2002) and Mears (2003), integrated approaches involving multi-agency collaboration are much more difficult to assess, and the effects are rarely attributed to specific interventions. Although the interventions are clearly well-designed, they are not always well-implemented and monitored (Gondolf, 2002). For instance, although the NAP-GBV has integrated a community awareness-raising program that involved different actors from local to national areas, with program innovation-targeted comprehensive and rigorous community responses, the influence of conservative traditional practice which consider domestic violence as a private issue persist in most districts in Timor-Leste. This conservativity has resulted in the mandatory legal proceedings being ignored and inconsistent sentencing of domestic violence cases as highlighted in JSMP et al. (2015), report. The lack of awareness, limited government resources to reach the remote areas and illiterate citizens, and lack of coordination among implementing agencies in the prevention efforts, make the process of dissemination become slow and behavioural change a distant goal (PDHJ, 2015).

Further, another important issue raised in the government evaluation report, was the absence of the intervention program on rehabilitation of perpetrators. The interventions for DV focused on the victim and little attention were paid to the abuser beyond court-ordered sentencing (Noronha, 2015). As outlined in chapter three, evidence of effective intervention adopted in many countries shows that identifying and responding to offenders requires more specialised interventions such as Cognitive Behavioural Therapy (CBT) which appears to have positive advantages.

Other challenges hindered the achievement of specific goals outlined in the NAP-GBV, including DV issue still being seen as a source of shame and stigma for women, economic dependency towards men, unstable income, and the preference of the informal system over the formal justice system in some DV case resolutions in most part of the country (Macdonald, 2012; Wigglesworth et al., 2015) This situation shows the importance of identifying the needs and opportunities in creating more flexible and varied responsive strategies to deal with domestic violence in accordance with the local context and considering the variety of factors, including domestic violence, as human rights problems as discussed in chapter two. Therefore, in the revision of NAP-GBV for the second phase from 2017-2021, the government has carefully taken into account all the gaps and challenges discovered in the evaluation report in its program and activities development.

5.4. The Second Phase of NAP–GBV 2017–2021

The second Action Plan was approved by Government Resolution No. 25/2017, on May 27th, 2017. The revision of NAP-GBV 2017-2021 was conducted by the Secretary of State for the Support and Socio-Economic Promotion of Women (SEM) from May to July 2016 through broad consultation at national and municipal level. The process included interviews with key stakeholders from government, civil society, and victims of gender-based violence, and consultation workshops at national and municipality level. The draft was presented to a validation workshop to seek feedback, and then finalised (SEM, 2017). The development of NAP-GBV 2017-2021 has similar programs, outcomes and activities as outlined in the first action plan. Figure 5.5 describes the outcomes and indicators of respective pillars developed in the NAP-GBV 2017-2021:

Figure 5.5. NAP-GBV 2017-2021 Pillars and Areas of Focus

Figure removed due to copyright restriction.

Source: SEM, 2017

A few changes have taken place in the second phase of NAP–GBV based on the recommendations from the evaluation report of the first NAP-GBV (see logical framework pillar 1 and 3 in appendix 2). In the prevention pillar, the need to involve men in the effort of primary prevention is recognised by engaging them in the activities to increase awareness on sexual reproductive health and rights, increase the role of media to ensure zero tolerance of violence in their reporting, as well as their active role in spreading awareness on gender-based violence, and promotion of equality between men and women. This second phase of NAP-GBV SEM (2017), also outlined the importance of addressing the issue of recidivism and revictimisation through strengthening the rehabilitation programs for perpetrators. Furthermore, to ensure the effectiveness of the implementation new key institutions are included in the inter-ministerial commissions, such as the National Ombudsmen (PDHJ), Unit

for Planning, Monitoring and Evaluation in the Prime Minister's Office (UPMA), and representatives from three service provider NGOs (UN Women, 2018). The government also received continuing funding support from development partners that focuses on the implementation of NAP such as from DFAT, UN Agencies, and currently the European Union jointly with UN Agencies have launched a three-year Spotlight Initiative which amounts to \$ 15 million to the ending Violence Against Women program focus on key pillars of NAP-GBV.

However, the activities for the second phase NAP have not been fully implemented due to instability in funding allocated to NAP-GBV as a consequence of the political impasse in the country since 2017. The implementation of the NAP-GBV officially started in 2019. According to the implementation report from the Secretary State for Equality and Inclusion (SEEI) presented to the Parliament at the end of 2019 there was significant achievement of indicators as outlined in the action plan (SEII, 2019). The safe rooms have expanded to five municipalities and the number of victims seeking urgent medical care has increased by 60% compared with the previous plan as shown in figure 5.6.





Source: Noronha, 2015.

In 2019, 326 health staff received training, and 258 health staff received guidance about the relevant procedures (National GBV Guidelines from the MoH, about the monthly reporting format for GBV) from the Ministry of Health, and 48 health staff received training about mental health from the NGOs PRADET and FOKUPERS. The training has contributed to increased knowledge of health professionals in identifying domestic violence and other related GBV cases and is documented based on the guidelines provided (SEEI, 2019). When health professionals understand the signs of violence against women, they are able to ensure rapid support and guarantee the recording of evidence that is key to the judicial process. Moreover, the capacity of social work professionals has been strengthened. Nearly 50%, 22 of the social service professionals from non-government organisations that provide essential social services (including staff from Shelters), graduated from Certificate III in Social Services, supported by DFAT. This certificate received accreditation from INDMO and has become a key element for professionalising the social services sector in Timor-Leste (The Asia Foundation, 2019).

Despite these positive outcomes, the challenges remain especially related to budget allocation and coordination mechanisms to ensure effective implementation according to the UN Women guidelines on effective NAP. Some planning set out in the first NAP regarding the infrastructure to support victims easily access crisis services still has not been executed. For example, the indicator under pillar two is to establish hotline services and five more shelters throughout the country, but only two shelters were built in 2013 managed by an NGO, and the hotline service was not established due the shortages of human resource and financial capacity (FOKUPERS, 2016). Therefore, advocacy effort is needed to ensure adequate funding and cooperation for the success of the intervention in addressing domestic violence in Timor-Leste.

5.5. Conclusion

The research demonstrates that NAP-GBV consisted of integrated and wellcoordinated interventions to help women survivors in attaining their rights to justice and healing through provision of psychosocial service, legal aid and economic empowerment. However, evaluations of these interventions tend to focus on implementation rather than changes that affect women's lives and long-term societal behavioural changes. The official government commissioned evaluation has shown limited progress in the criminal justice system in applying mandatory legal proceedings, witness protection, sentencing, monitoring and rehabilitation programs for perpetrators. Considering the critical rehabilitation aspect of the aggressor of violence, the second phase of NAP responses were not solely focused on women as victims but also focus on gender power relation to challenge patriarchal attitudes and behaviours that reinforce inequality between men and women that contribute to violence against women and children. Although, in general, the evaluation report presents significant achievements, challenges remain unsolved including, the shortage of funding and competent human resources in all sectors relevant to the GBV and lack of effective collaboration among stakeholders. Therefore, more efforts are needed to build institutional commitments and capacity to ensure professional and accessible services, adequate financial support, and better coordination mechanisms in the monitoring, documentation of evidence or best practices to inform policy reform and improve implementation in the future.

Chapter 6. Conclusion

This thesis studied the effectiveness of an integrated response through the implementation of policy interventions to address GBV, particularly DV, in Timor-Leste using UN Women guidelines on effective National Action Plans (NAP). Since the enactment of the Law Against Domestic Violence (LADV) in 2010, two National Action Plans on Gender-Based Violence (NAP-GBV) have been adopted (NAP-GBV 2012-2016 and NAP-GBV 2017-2021), to facilitate the implementation of the law. The NAP has become a representation of government accountability to women and citizens in general, and of its international commitment as a signatory to several human rights covenants. By linking NAP to Human Rights Treaties recognises that claims to guarantee women rights to live in a safe environment, are part of states' obligations under international law (UN Women, 2012). A NAP allows the government to develop an effective, comprehensive human rights-based response that is relevant to the national context of violence against women. Plans can build on the lessons from previous plans and policy evaluations in this area. Therefore, undertaking critical reviews of such policies to assess the effectiveness of the execution of the policy, outcomes achieved and remaining gaps, can make important contributions to the policy design and programming (Solotaroff and Pande, 2014), and this is what this thesis set out to do.

The evaluation report commissioned by the Timor-Leste Secretary of State for Women to assess the implementation of NAP 2012-2015 suggests that there is an increased awareness of DV as a public crime and an increased number of cases of DV are being brought before the formal justice system. However, domestic violence, as well as a larger social tolerance for all forms of gender-based violence, remains a significant concern for Timor-Leste, as argued in chapter three It is aggravated by women's economic dependence on men, gender bias in marriage, stereotypical gender roles, and cultural and social views that place women in a lower status than males. The increased prevalence of domestic violence in Timor-Leste also has a strong connection with the unsolved vicious cycle of violence and trauma experienced during the lengthy period of colonisation rule. Against this backdrop, traditional discriminatory views against women and girls persist in some areas of Timorese society, notably in relation to domestic violence (The Asia Foundation, 2004 p.3).

Domestic violence responses differed by location and time. It should be founded on an objective, and thorough understanding of the nature of domestic violence and identify focus areas such as primary prevention, protection of victims or facilitating victim's access to justice. In the case of Timor-Leste, a solely legal approach will almost certainly prove insufficient to transform deeply ingrained attitudes and behaviour (Kovar and Harrington, 2013). Building consciousness on equality, the development of mutual respect, nonviolent conflict resolution in interpersonal relationships, and the eradication of gender stereotypes will provide a solid foundation for the prosperity and equality of the people of Timor-Leste. To achieve this will require regular training for professionals that provides assistance to victims, spreading awareness through social campaigns, integrating support and treatment programs into the sentencing system, and addressing the perceptions and attitudes that consider domestic violence is a normal occurrence and a private matter.

The commissioned review towards the interventions of NAP 2012-2015 comprehensive responses and methods to address domestic violence are deemed best practise that provides evidence and sets out the solid foundation to the second phase of NAP 2017-2021. While noting that most evaluations of these models focus on implementation rather than outcomes, my research confirms that integrated models demonstrate improvements for women and children in the short-term. However, less improvement is evident in the longer-term, and little to no improvement has occurred in the perpetrators' behaviour (Noronha, 2015). This suggests that the goals articulated in the NAP are too broad and difficult to achieve and measure within the three-year life span of the plan. Responding to these issues, one important lesson learnt and taken into consideration in the second phase of NAP, is that interventions should not only focus on women as a victim but also include programs on promoting equal gender relations between men and women and integrating it with other government policies to address systemic inequalities. This will help to challenge patriarchal attitudes and behaviours that reinforce the acceptance of violence against women. Even though the NAP-GBV has adopted the international standard on essential services to victims of domestic violence, it is critical that the model used to build an integrated response to domestic abuse be suited to the culture and jurisdiction in which it works. It is important to encourage a community-based approach to the issue and combat the acceptability of domestic violence as family and private problems through community education. This should also include raising awareness about the long-term detrimental impact of violence, and how the associated costs burden the State.
The thesis concluded that although NAP-GBV Phase 1 has achieved significant goals in addressing domestic violence in Timor-Leste, more efforts are needed to respond to remaining challenges. These challenges include the shortage of professional front line staff, the lack of skilled human resources in the relevant ministry tasked with executing the Action Plan, and poor coordination among stakeholders involved. Another issue raised in the commissioned evaluation is the issue of sustainability of funding to support the implementation of NAP. To ensure that interventions can be sustainably implemented and adequately funded, it is essential to incorporate sustainability and implementation dimensions into funding criteria. Ultimately, building institutional commitments and the ability to provide professional and accessible care, enhance collaboration among relevant stakeholders, adequate monitoring, and documentation of the evidence, are crucial aspects to be considered to strengthen the effective execution of the future NAP-GBV.

The major limitation of this thesis is that it relied on government evaluations reports and other documents and reports from CSO concerning the NAP-GBV implementation to provide a critical evaluation of the interventions to tackle domestic violence. In that sense, the thesis is not able to make claims that certain measures or interventions will have guaranteed success in preventing and responding to domestic violence. Rather, the thesis identifies the gaps and challenges in the implementation of the NAP-GBV and the measures that can be adopted particularly in dealing with the perpetrator. It suggests further research and comprehensive evaluation into what supports or hinders evidence-based practice in family violence-related services in Timor-Leste and how might these be included into service planning. It is also recommended that the government of Timor-Leste should consider defining domestic violence based on human rights standards in plans, programmes, and policies that safeguarding survivors' rights, needs, confidentiality, and safety. The National Action Plan should establish specialised or tailored strategies to address the intersections of inequities and discrimination among different social groups. Different groups' needs must be considered in service delivery and criminal justice responses, and appropriate actions must be taken. In future to quantify the impact on diverse and marginalised groups, disaggregated data should be included in policy and program monitoring and evaluation.

Appendix 1: Logical Framework NAP - GBV 2012-2014

Appendix 2: Logical Framework Pillar I and III, NAP-GBV 2017 – 2021

References

Ahmed, S., 2006. The nonperformativity of antiracism. *Meridians*, 7(1), pp.104-126.

Alves, M.D.F., Sequeira, I.M., Abrantes, L.S. and Reis, F., 2009. *Baseline study on sexual and gender-based violence in Bobonaro and Covalima*. Asia Pacific Support Collective Timor-Leste.

Amirthalingam, K., 2005. Women's rights, international norms, and domestic violence: Asian perspectives. *Human Rights Quarterly*, 27(2), pp.683-708.

Anderson, K.L. and Umberson, D., 2001. Gendering violence: Masculinity and power in men's accounts of domestic violence. *Gender & Society*, *15*(3), pp.358-380.

Arnull, E. and Stewart, S., 2021. Developing a Theoretical Framework to Discuss Mothers Experiencing Domestic Violence and Being Subject to Interventions: A Cross-National Perspective. *International Journal for Crime, Justice and Social Democracy, 10*(1).

Asian Development Bank (ADB). 2014. *Timor-Leste Country Gender Assessment*. Mandaluyong City, Philippines: Asian Development Bank.

Austen, S., Costa, M., Sharp, R. and Elson, D., 2013. Expenditure incidence analysis: A gender-responsive budgeting tool for educational expenditure in Timor-Leste. *Feminist Economics*, *19*(4), pp.1-24.

Babo-Soares, D., 2009. Co-Existence of Formal Law and the Customary Law in Timor-Leste. Culture and Customary Law in Timor-Leste. In *Workshop "Sector Consultation Workshop on Customary Law/Justice", Centro de Formação João Paulo II, Dili* (Vol. 27). February, 2009.

Bailey, K.D., 2010. Lost in translation: Domestic violence," the personal is political," and the Criminal Justice System. *The Journal of Criminal Law and Criminology*, *100*(4), pp.1255-1300.

Buzawa, E. S. & Buzawa, C. G. 2002. *Domestic violence: the criminal justice response*. London: Sage.

CAVR-Timor-Leste. 2005. *CAVR Timor-Leste*. [online] Available at: http://www.cavr-timorleste.org/en/chegaReport.htm> [Accessed 5 October 2020].

Chalk, R. and King, P.A., 1998. Violence in Families: Assessing Prevention and Treatment Programs. *Adolescence*, *33*(130), p.497.

Committee on the Elimination of Discriminations Against Women (CEDAW). 2014. Consideration of reports submitted by States parties under article 18 of the Convention Second and third periodic reports of States parties due in 2013 Timor-Leste*. [online] Available at: https://undocs.org/pdf?symbol=en/CEDAW/C/TLS/2-3 [Accessed 4 April 2021]. Costa, M., Sawer, M. and Sharp, R., 2013. Women acting for women: gender-responsive budgeting in Timor-Leste. *International Feminist Journal of Politics*, *15*(3), pp.333-352.

Cunningham, A., Jaffe, P.G., Baker, L., Dick, T., Malla, S., Mazaheri, N. and Poisson, S., 1998. *Theory-derived explanations of male violence against female partners: Literature update and related implications for treatment and evaluation* (pp. 1-10). London: London Family Court Clinic.

Dasgupta, S. D. 1999. Just like men? A critical view of violence by women. In M.F. Shephard & E.L. Pence (eds). *Co-ordinating community responses to domestic violence: lessons from Duluth and beyond*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage, pp.17-22.

Day, A., Chung, D., O'Leary, P. and Carson, E., 2009. Programs for men who perpetrate domestic violence: An examination of the issues underlying the effectiveness of intervention programs. *Journal of Family Violence*, *24*(3), pp.203-212.

Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste (DRTL). 2010. Law No. 7/2010 on Domestic Violence. Article 2.

Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste (DRTL).2010. Law No. 7/2010 on Domestic Violence.

DFAT. 2018. *Monitoring, Evaluation and Learning Plan Nabilan Phase 2 (2018-2022)*. [online] Available at: https://www.dfat.gov.au/sites/default/files/timor-leste-nabilan-monitoring-evaluation-learning-plan.pdf> [Accessed 9 June 2020].

Dobash, RE. and Dobash, R., 1979. 'Violence against wives: A case against the patriarchy', in *Violence Against Wives*, The Free Press, New York, pp.179-206.

Duluth Centre 2015, Foundations of Effective Intervention, The Duluth Blueprint for Safety.

Duvvury, Nata, Carney, Patricia, & Minh, Nguyen Huu. 2013. *Estimating the Cost of Domestic Violence Against Women in Viet Nam.* New York, US: United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women, UN Women.

Ellsberg, M. et al., 2008. Violence against women in Melanesia and East Timor: Building ongoing global and regional promising approaches. Office of Development Effectiveness, AusAID. Available at<

<u>http://www.ode.ausaid.gov.au/publications/pdf/vaw_cs_full_report.pdf</u>> [Accessed 9 June 2020].

Failor, T., & Warner, X. 2016. Terms of Exclusion: Violence and the Impact on Women's Participation in Development. Canberra: Australia National University.

Ferguson P. 2011. Progress in Legislating Domestic Violence and Gender-Based Violence in Timor-Leste. *Malaysia Journal of Society and Space*,7(1), pp.53 – 64.

Forum Communication for Timorese Women (FOKUPERS). 2013. Report on Violence Against Women 2007 – 2012. Domestic Violence: When my home is no longer a safe place for me, Dili, Timor-Leste.

Forum Communication for Timorese Women (FOKUPERS). 2016. Advocacy and Assistance to Victims of Gender-Based Violence Report 2013 – 2016. Dili, Timor-Leste.

Frederick, L. and Tilley, J., 2001. Effective interventions in domestic violence cases: Context is everything. *Battered Women's Justice Project, Minneapolis*.

Gavison, R. 1992. Feminism and the Public/Private Distinction. *Stanford Law Review*, 45(1), pp.1-45.

General Directorate of Statistics (GDS), M. o. F. a. I. 2018. *Timor-Leste Demographic and Health Survey*. Dili, Timor-Leste and Rockville, Maryland, USA: GDS and ICF.

Gerry, F. and Sjölin, C., 2018. Timor-Leste and the empowerment of women: access to justice and the future for domestic, family, and sexual violence survivors. *Department of Pacific Affairs Discussion Paper Series*.

Gondolf, E. W. 2002. *Batterer intervention systems: Issues, outcomes, and recommendations*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

Government of Timor-Leste. 2017. *National Action Plan on Gender Based Violence 2017-2021*. Dili, Timor-Leste: Secretary of State for the Support and Promotion of Women's Socio Economy.

Graydon, J.L. 2016. Valuing Women in Timor-Leste: the need to address domestic violence by reforming customary law approaches while improving State justice. Journal of Comparative Law, 8(1), 87-112. doi: Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1515/asjcl- 2013-0008[Accessed 10 March 2020].

Haider, H., 2012. Violence Against Women in Timor-Leste. *Governance and Social Research Development Center*. Available at: http://gsdrc.org/docs/open/hdq830.pdf> [Accessed 15 August 2020].

Harrah, B.M., 2012. *Perceptions of program effectiveness: an evaluation of a domestic violence treatment program.* (Doctoral dissertation, University of Missouri, Kansas City).

Harris-Rimmer, S. 2010. Sexual and gender-based violence. In R. Muggah and E. Lebrun (Eds), *Timor-Leste Armed Violence Assessment Final Report* (pp. 37-52). Geneva: Small Arms Survey. Available at <u>http://www.internaldisplacement.org/8025708F004CE90B</u> Documents/file/full_report.pdf

Harris-Rimmer, S., 2009. After the guns fall silent: Sexual and gender-based violence in Timor-Leste. *Issue brief. Timor-Leste Armed Violence Assessment (TLAVA). Issue Brief*, (5). *Journal of Comparative Law*, 8(1), pp.87-112. doi: Available at: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1515/asjcl- 2013-0008</u>[Accessed 10 March 2020].

Healey, K., Smith, C., and O'Sullivan, C.S., 1998. *Batterer intervention: Program Approaches and Criminal Justice Strategies*. Washington D.C.: National Institute of Justice. Heise, L.L., 1998. Violence against women: An integrated, ecological framework. *Violence Against Women*, 4(3), pp.262-290.

Hilder, S. and Bettinson, V. eds., 2016. *Domestic violence: Interdisciplinary perspectives on protection, prevention, and intervention.* Springer.

Hohe, T. and Nixon, R., 2003. Reconciling Justice. *Traditional'' Law and State Judiciary in East Timor. Report prepared for the United States Institute of Peace.*

Houston, C., 2014. How feminist theory became (criminal) law: Tracing the path to mandatory criminal intervention in domestic violence cases. *Michigan Journal of Gender & Law*, *21*(2), p.217.

ILO.2012. Law no. 7/2010 Law on Domestic Violence. Available at: <https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed_protect/---protrav/--ilo_aids/documents/legaldocument/wcms_179323.pdf>Copied 25 April 2012 from http://www.unmit.org/ (Unofficial English translation) [Accessed 27 January 2021].

Jasinski, J. L. 2001. Theoretical explanations for violence against women. In Renzetti, C. M., Edleson, J. L., Bergen, R. K. (Eds.), *Sourcebook on violence against women* (pp. 5–21). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage. *Journal of Comparative Law*, 8(1), 87-112. Available at: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1515/asjcl-2013-0008</u>[Accessed 10 March 2020].

JSMP (Judicial System Monitoring Program).2004. Statistics on Cases of Violence Against Women in Timor-Leste. Dili.

JSMP (Judicial System Monitoring Program).2014. Statistics on Cases of Violence Against Women in Timor-Leste. Dili.

JSMP. 2010. The importance of having a domestic violence law in Timor Leste. Judicial System Monitoring Programme (JSMP). Available at: http://www.jsmp.minihub.org/English/webpage/publica/juwjuimportansialvd_e.pdf [Accessed 10 March 2020].

Judicial System and Monitoring Program (JSMP).2014. *Domestic Violence Monitoring Report*. [online] Available at:<https://www.jsmp.org/2014/10/jsmp domestic violence monitoring report> [Accessed 6 October 2020].

Judicial System Monitoring Program (JSMP). 2015. JSMP concludes Suco Council training on access to justice and women's rights. *Press Release*, p. 1. Available at: <u>http://jsmp.tl/wp-content/uploads/2015/01/</u> PrJSMPCIconcludes-womens-rights-training-Press-release-_ENGLISH2.pdf [Accessed 6 October 2020].

Khan, N. and Hyati, S. 2012. Bride-price and Domestic Violence in Timor-Leste: A Comparative Study of Married-in and Married-out Cultures in Four Districts. UNFPA, Timor-Leste: Dili. Available at: https://timordata.info/media/publications/Khan_2012_Bride-price_and_domestic_violence_in_Timor-Leste.pdf [accessed 23 February 2021]

Kovar, A. (n.d.). *Approaches to Domestic Violence Against Women*. Available at: https://www.hurights.or.jp/archives/asia-pacific/section1/pdf/Approaches to Domestic Violence against Women in Timor-Leste.pdf [Accessed 10 May 2020].

Kovar, A., 2012. Approaches to domestic violence against women in Timor-Leste: a review and critique. *IN ASIA PACIFIC*, p.207.

Krantz, G., & Garcia-Moreno, C. 2004. Violence against women. *Journal of Epidemiology & Community Health*, 59(10), pp.818-821.

Laohamutuk.org. 2021. *Gender Analysis State Budget of Timor-Leste*. [online] Available at: https://www.laohamutuk.org/econ/OGE16/UNWomenOGE16en.pdf> [Accessed 19 March 2021].

Lawson, David M. 2013. *Family Violence: Explanations and Evidence-Based Clinical Practice*. Alexandria, VA: American Counselling Association.

Macdonald, A. 2012. Violence against Women in Timor- Leste: A Report from the Field. Australian Domestic and Family Violence Clearinghouse Newsletter No. 47, pp.7–9.

Manjoo, R., 2013. State responsibility to act with due diligence in the elimination of violence against women. *International Human Rights Law Review*, 2(2), pp.240-265.

Marriott, A. 2010. "Lawyers, Leaders and *Lian nains*: Sources of Legal Authority in Timor-Leste." In Leach, M., editor, *Understanding Timor-Leste: Democracy and Localism.* Melbourne: Swinburne University Press.

McQuigg, R., 2016. Domestic violence: Applying a human rights discourse. In *Domestic Violence: Interdisciplinary Perspectives on Protection, Prevention and Intervention*. Palgrave Macmillan, UK, pp. 15–35.

Mears, D. P. 2003 Research and interventions to reduce domestic violence revictimization. *Trauma, Violence & Abuse, 44* (2). pp.127-147

Meiksin, R., Meekers, D., Thompson, S., Hagopian, A., & Mercer, M. 2015. Domestic Violence, Marital Control, and Family Planning, Maternal, and Birth Outcomes in Timor-Leste. *Maternal and Child Health Journal*, *19*(6), pp.1338-1347.

Miccio, G.K., 2005. A house divided: Mandatory arrest, domestic violence, and the conservatization of the battered women's movement. *Houston Law Review*, 42(2), p.237.

Missouri Commission against Domestic and Sexual ViolenceMocadsv.org. 2012. Understanding the nature and dynamic of domestic Violence. [online] Available at: https://www.mocadsv.org/FileStream.aspx?FileID=2> [Accessed 13 October 2020].

Morrison, A., Ellsberg, M. and Bott, S., 2007. Addressing gender-based violence: a critical review of interventions. *The World Bank Research Observer*, 22(1), pp.25-51.

Muehlenhard, C. L. & Kimes, L. A. 1999 The social construction of violence: the case of sexual and domestic violence. *Personality and Social Psychology Review. 3* (3), pp.234-245

Nakray, K., 2013. *Gender-based violence and public health: international perspectivesbudgets and policies*, London: Routledge.

National Directorate of Statistics (NDS), M. o. F. a. I. 2016. *Timor-Leste Demographic and Health Survey*. Dili, Timor-Leste and Rockville, Maryland, USA: GDS and ICF.

Nazneen, S., Hickey, Samuel & Sifaki, Eleni, 2019. *Negotiating gender equity in the global South: the politics of domestic violence policy*, Routledge.

Niner, S., 2012. Barlake: An exploration of marriage practices and issues of women's status in Timor-Leste. *Local-Global: Identity, Security, Community, 11*, p.138.

Noronha, R.M.J. 2016. *Relatoriu Avaliasaun Planu Asaun Nasional Kona-ba Violensia Bazeia ba Jeneru* (Evaluation Report on National Action Plan for Gender-based Violence). Secretary State for Promotion of Women Socio Economy. Dili, Timor-Leste.

Palmary, I., 2006. Violence against women: Implications for post-conflict reconstruction. *Conflict Trends*, 2006(1), pp.1-54.

Pence, E., Paymar, M. and Ritmeester, T., 1993. *Education groups for men who batter: The Duluth model*. Springer Publishing Company.

Poole, N., 2013. Trauma informed practice. Centre of Excellence for Women's Health

Rede Feto Timor-Leste. 2015. *CEDAW alternative report to the UN Committee on the Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination against Women.*

Rede Feto Timor-Leste. 2009. NGOs Alternative Report. *Implementation of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) In Timor-Leste.*

Rees, S., Thorpe, R., Tol, W., Fonseca, M., & Silove, D. 2015. Testing a cycle of family violence model in conflict-affected, low-income countries: A qualitative study from Timor-Leste. *Social Science & Medicine*, *130*, pp.284-291. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2015.02.013

Roberts, A.R., 2002. Handbook of domestic violence intervention strategies: Policies, programs, and legal remedies. Oxford University Press.

Robertson, K., 2005. Gender-based violence in Timor-Leste: A case study. *Bucharest:* UNFPA Women, Peace and Security Technical Support Division.

Sapkota, D., Baird, K., Saito, A. and Anderson, D., 2019. Interventions for reducing and/or controlling domestic violence among pregnant women in low-and middle-income countries: a systematic review. *Systematic Reviews*, 8(1), p.79.

Secretary of State for the Promotion of Equality (SEPI). (n.d). National Action Plan for Gender-Based Violence 2012-2014. Dili, Timor-Leste.

Secretary of State for the Support and Socio-Economic Promotion of Women (SEM). 2017. National Action Plan on Gender-Based Violence 2017-2021.Dili, Timor-Leste.

Secretary State for Equality and Inclusion (SEEI). 2019. Annual Report Implementation of the NAP-GBV to the National Parliament of Timor-Leste. Dili, Timor-Leste.

Stark, E., 2006. Reconsidering State intervention in domestic violence cases. *Social Policy and Society*, *5*(1), p.149.

Susmitha, B., 2016. Domestic violence: Causes, impact and remedial measures. *Social Change*, *46*(4), pp.602-610.

Taft, A., Powell, R., & Watson, L. (2015). The impact of violence against women on reproductive health and child mortality in Timor-Leste. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health*, *39*(2), pp.177-181.

Taket, A., 2017. *Eliminating gender-based violence* /, London, [England]; New York, New York: Routledge.

The Asia Foundation (TAF). 2004. Law and Justice in East Timor. A Survey of Citizen Awareness and Attitudes Regarding Law and Justice in East Timor. Dili: The Asia Foundation.

The Asia Foundation (TAF). 2016. Understanding Violence Against Women and Children in Timor-Leste Findings from the *Nabilan* Baseline Study – Main Report

The Asia Foundation (TAF).2019. Timor-Leste program overview 2019. Available at <u>https://asiafoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/TL-program-overview-June-2019.pdf</u> [Accessed 10 March 2020].

The Office of the Ombudsman for Human Rights and Justice (PDHJ). 2015. *Review of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste by the UN Committee on the Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination against Women*.

The Government of Timor-Leste. (2017). *Launch of the 2017-2021 National Action Plan Against Gender Based Violence « Government of Timor-Leste*. [online] Available at: ">http://

Trembath, A., Grenfall, D. & Noronha, C. M. et al. 2010. Impacts of national NGO gender programming in local communities in Timor-Leste (A collaborative research and evaluation project). Globalism Research Centre, RMIT University. Available at http://mams.rmit.edu.au/e4vx5w6pot70z.pdf [Accessed 10 March 2021].

UN Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW), *CEDAW General Recommendations Nos. 19 and 20, adopted at the Eleventh Session, 1992 (contained in Document A/47/38)*, 1992, A/47/38, available at: https://www.refworld.org/docid/453882a422.html [accessed 21 November 2020]

UN Women, CSW. 2016. The economic cost of violence against women.

UN Women. 2012. Handbook for National Action Plans on Violence Against Women. www.unwomen.org.

UNFPA.2005: Gender-Based Violence in Timor-Leste: A Case Study.

UNFPA.2015. Essential Services Package for Women and Girls Subject to Violence *Core Elements and Quality Guidelines*.

UNICEF. (n.d.). available at <u>www.uno.org</u> [accessed 21 November 2020]

United Nations. 1993. *Declaration on the elimination of violence against women*. General Assembly resolution 48/104 of 20 December 1993. United Nations.

United Nations.2002. Millennium Development Goals. Retrieved from development goals

Walker, L. E. 1999. Psychology and domestic violence around the world. *American Psychologist.* 54 (1). pp.21-29

Wendt, S. & Zannettino, L. 2015. Domestic violence in diverse contexts: a re-examination of gender. Routledge.

World Health Organization (WHO). 2000. *Domestic violence: A priority public health issue in western Pacific region*. Western Pacific Regional Office. *World report on violence and health*. <u>www.who.int</u>

World Health Organization (WHO).2000. *Women Mental Health Evidence Review*. Available at: https://www.who.int/mental_health/publications/women_mh_evidence_review/en/ [Accessed 10 May 2020].

World Health Organization (WHO).2007. *Multi-country study on women's health and domestic violence against women*. Geneva: World Health Organization.

World Health Organization (WHO).2012. *Understanding and addressing violence against women: Intimate partner violence* (No. WHO/RHR/12.36). World Health Organization.

World Health Organization (WHO).2013. *Global and regional estimates of violence against women: prevalence and health effects of intimate partner violence and non-partner sexual violence*. Geneva: World Health Organisation. Retrieved from http://bit.ly/1cBnTlC

Wigglesworth, A., Niner, S., Arunachalam, D., dos Santos, A. B., & Tilman, M. 2015. Attitudes and perceptions of young men towards gender equality and violence in Timor-Leste. *Journal of International Women's Studies*, *16*(2), p.312. Available at:<u>https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A413779441/AONE?u=</u>[Accessed 10 March 2020].

Yogaratnam, J., 2013. A review of the 2010 domestic violence law in Timor-Leste. *Asian Journal of Comparative Law*, 8, pp.87-112.

Yogaratnam, J. 2013. A Review of the 2010 Domestic Violence Law in Timor-Leste. *Asian Journal of Comparative Law* 8, pp.1–26.

Yogaratnam, J. 2017. Civil Society: The 'Check and Balance' to Development of the Laws Against Gender Violence in Timor-Leste. In Gender in Human Rights and Transitional Justice. Crossing Boundaries of Gender and Politics in the Global South. Cham: Springer International Publishing, pp. 73–112. *Journal of Comparative Law*, 8(1), 87-112. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1515/asjcl-2013-0008